SEMMELWEIS EGYETEM DOKTORI ISKOLA

Ph.D. értekezések

3017.

JANOVICZ ANNA

A vérkeringési rendszer normális és kóros működésének mechanizmusai című program

> Programvezető: Dr. Benyó Zoltán, egyetemi tanár Témavezető: Dr. Benyó Zoltán, egyetemi tanár Társtémavezető: Dr. Ruisanchez Éva, egyetemi adjunktus

Lysophospholipid Signaling in Endothelial Dysfunction

PhD thesis

Anna Janovicz, PharmD

Doctoral School of Theoretical and Translational Medicine Semmelweis University



Supervisors: Zoltán Benyó, MD, DSc Éva Ruisanchez, MD, PhD Official reviewers: Balázs Horváth, MD, PhD Mihály Ruppert, MD, PhD Head of the Complex Examination Committee: György Reusz, MD, DSc Members of the Complex Examination Committee: Ákos Jobbágy, DSc Tamás Radovits, MD, PhD

Budapest 2024

Table of Contents

List of Abbreviations	4
1. Introduction	6
1.1. Diverse roles of the endothelium	6
1.1.1. Endothelium and vascular tone regulation	6
1.2. Endothelial dysfunction	7
1.2.1. Molecular mechanisms of endothelial dysfunction	8
1.2.1. Endothelial dysfunction in cardiovascular diseases	9
1.3. Lysophospholipids in vascular health and disease	10
1.3.1. LPC biosynthesis and metabolism	10
1.3.2. LPC and endothelial dysfunction	12
1.3.3. Autotaxin	13
1.3.4. LPA	15
1.3.4.1. Vasoactive effects of LPA	16
1.3.4.2. ATX-LPA-LPA receptor axis in vascular inflammation	17
2. Objectives	18
3. Methods	19
3.1. Animals	19
3.2. Preparation of aortic segments	19
3.3. Myography	20
3.3.1. Examination of vasoconstrictor and vasorelaxant properties of vessels .	20
3.3.2. Examination of LPC-induced impairment of vasorelaxation	20
3.4. Immunohistochemistry	21
3.5. Quantitative real-time PCR	21
3.6. Amplex Red Hydrogen Peroxide Assay	22
3.7. Measurement of serum phosphorylcholine levels	22
3.8. Measurement of plasma LPC levels	23
3.8.1. Sample preparation procedure	23
3.8.2. Targeted ultra-high performance liquid chromatography high-resolution spectrometry	
3.9. Reagents	24

3.9. Data Analysis24
4. Results
4.1. Examination of the possible role of ATX in LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction
4.2. Identification of LPA receptors involved in LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction
4.3. Expression profile of LPA receptors and ATX in WT and <i>Lpar5</i> KO mice28
4.4. Examination of the involvement of prostanoid mediators
4.5. Involvement of ROS in LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction
4.6. Manifestation of metabolic and vascular phenotypes of type 2 diabetes in db/db
mice
5. Discussion
6. Conclusions
7. Summary40
8. References
9. Bibliography of the candidate's publications
10. Acknowledgements

List of Abbreviations

ACh	acetylcholine
AC	adenylyl cyclase
ANOVA	analysis of variance
АроЕ	apolipoprotein E
ATX	autotaxin
BH4	tetrahydrobiopterin
CAD	coronary artery disease
cGMP	cyclic guanosine-monophosphate
COX	cyclooxygenase
CRC	concentration-response curve
CXCL	C-X-C motif chemokine ligand
EDG	endothelial differentiation gene
EDHF	endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor
ET-1	endothelin-1
eNOS	endothelial nitric oxide synthase
ENPP	ectonucleotid pyrophosphatase/phosphodiesterase
GPCR	G-protein coupled receptor
HBSS	Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution
H2O2	hydrogen peroxide
HRP	horseradish peroxidase
КО	knock-out
LCAT	lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase
LDL	low-density lipoprotein
LPA	lysophosphatidic acid

LPC	lysophosphatidylcholine
LPP	lipid-phosphate phosphatase
NADPH	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate hydrogen
nNOS	neuronal nitric oxide synthase
NO	nitric oxide
NOX	NADPH-oxidase
NUC	nuclease-like
ONOO ⁻	peroxynitrite
OxLDL	oxidized LDL
PC	phosphatidylcholine
Phe	phenylephrine
PDE	phosphodiesterase
PLA2	phospholipase A2
PLC	phospholipase C
qPCR	quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction
ROS	reactive oxygen species
sGC	soluble guanylate cyclase
SMB	somatomedin B
SNP	sodium nitroprusside
SOD	superoxide dismutase
TRPV	transient receptor potential vanilloid
TXA ₂	thromboxane A ₂
TP	thromboxane prostanoid
UHPLC-MS	ultra-high performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry
WT	wild type

1. Introduction

1.1. Diverse roles of the endothelium

Endothelium, the innermost layer of the vascular wall was once thought of as a simple barrier between the intravascular space and the vessel wall with some tissue-, and organ-specific transport functions (1, 2). However, in the past decades, it has become obvious that this continuous cellular lining that covers the inner surface of the vasculature has a crucial role in maintaining homeostasis. Besides forming a barrier, endothelial cells act as biomechanical transducers transforming blood flow-induced stimuli into biological responses (3, 4). Furthermore, the endothelium is also a key player in the regulation of hemostasis, thrombosis, inflammation, and immune responses (5). The majority of its actions are mediated by membrane proteins as well as by a wide range of autocrine and paracrine mediators released upon various stimuli. The endothelium is the source of multiple vasoactive substances that are involved in the regulation of tissue perfusion and blood pressure (5).

1.1.1. Endothelium and vascular tone regulation

In their seminal work, Furchgott and Zawadzki described that acetylcholine (ACh) -induced vasorelaxation develops only in the presence of intact endothelium, in isolated rabbit arteries (6). They suggested that this effect is mediated by an unknown relaxing factor, produced by endothelial cells (6). In subsequent years, nitric oxide (NO) was identified as this relaxing factor, playing an important role in vascular tone regulation (7). In the vasculature, NO is mainly generated by the endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) enzyme (5). By conversion of intracellular L-arginine, eNOS produces NO with L-citrulline as a byproduct (8). This locally formed NO then diffuses to smooth muscle cells, activating the soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC) enzyme, which leads to cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) production and subsequent vasorelaxation (5, 9, 10).

Although NO is a key player in vascular tone regulation, endothelial cyclooxygenase (COX)-1 and 2-derived prostanoids are also important vasoactive mediators (11). Both COX-1 and 2 are expressed in vascular endothelial cells with COX-1 being the more abundant one under physiological conditions (12, 13). While COX-2 is also present in healthy endothelial cells, its expression was found to be upregulated at

sites of inflammation (14). COX enzymes catalyze the conversion of membrane-derived arachidonic acid into prostaglandin H₂, which can be metabolized further by tissue-specific prostaglandin synthases. The most important prostanoid mediators are PGD₂, PGE₂, PGF_{2α}, PGI₂, and thromboxane A₂ (TXA₂), each acting on their specific receptors, evoking either vasorelaxant or vasoconstrictor responses (11, 15, 16). PGI₂, a potent vasodilator agent is produced by endothelial cells and has been implicated in flow-mediated vasodilatation (17, 18). However, in inflammatory cardiovascular diseases the effects of prostanoid mediators, including PGI₂, shift from vasorelaxation to vasoconstriction, mostly mediated by thromboxane prostanoid (TP) receptors (19).

It is noteworthy, that NO and COX-derived prostanoids are not the only endothelial mediators that evoke vasodilatation. The so-called endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factors (EDHF) are also capable of inducing vasorelaxation, mainly by activation of large conductance calcium-activated potassium channels resulting in hyperpolarization of the smooth muscle cells (20). While NO-dependent vasorelaxation is more significant in large arteries, EDHF-mediated actions are dominant in resistance vessels (21, 22).

Besides the above-mentioned mediators, endothelial cells produce endothelin-1 (ET-1), that is known as a vasoconstrictor agent (23, 24). ET-1 elicits its effects via activating ET_A or ET_B receptors (25). ET_A is expressed primarily on vascular smooth muscle cells and its activation leads to vasoconstriction, while ET_B is located predominantly in endothelial cells, mediating mainly vasorelaxant responses (24). Although considered a vasoconstrictor, in a number of species, ET-1 evokes a biphasic response. After an initial reduction of blood pressure, hypertension can be observed, suggesting that ET-1 evokes vasoactive effects on both ET_A and ET_B (12, 26).

1.2. Endothelial dysfunction

As described above, endothelium plays a crucial role in maintaining vascular homeostasis, therefore disturbances in its normal function can lead to severe consequences. The phenomenon, called endothelial dysfunction marks the shift from normally functioning endothelium towards the so-called proinflammatory endothelial phenotype (5). It is characterized by increased adhesion molecule expression, as well as enhanced inflammatory chemokine and cytokine secretion (1, 27). Moreover, the endothelium loses its anti-thrombotic features, resulting in more pronounced thrombotic events (5). Along with these functional alterations, endothelial cells undergo morphological changes as well, resulting in impaired barrier function and increased permeability (28). The hallmark of endothelial dysfunction is the altered vasodilatory capacity of the vessels, which is generally attributed to the dysregulated metabolism and reduced bioavailability of NO (12, 29). Due to the loss of NO, the fine-tuned balance between endothelium-dependent vasorelaxant and vasoconstrictor responses is disrupted, causing the impaired regulation of vascular tone with subsequent alterations in blood pressure and blood perfusion of tissues and organs (30).

1.2.1. Molecular mechanisms of endothelial dysfunction

The development of endothelial dysfunction is often linked to the functional and structural alterations of eNOS, which is often referred to as the "uncoupling" of the enzyme and results in reduced NO production by endothelial cells (31). Uncoupling of eNOS can be caused by the depletion of either its cofactor, tetrahydrobiopterin (BH₄), or its substrate, L-arginine. Post-translational modifications, most commonly Sglutathionylation can also lead to eNOS uncoupling, by altering the normal protein structure (31). The uncoupled eNOS cannot function properly, hence, instead of producing NO, it shifts to a superoxide-generating phenotype. This not only leads to decreased NO levels but also evokes an oxidative burden, further damaging the cells (31, 32) (Figure 1). Therefore, the uncoupled enzyme itself can be a source of reactive oxygen species (ROS), however, there are other possible sources of oxidative agents as well. Most notably, members of the nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate hydrogen (NADPH)-oxidase (NOX) family are well-known contributors to ROS production in endothelial dysfunction (33). There are several papers reporting increased expression of these enzymes under pathophysiological conditions that elicit the disruption of redox homeostasis in vascular cells (33-35).

The overproduction of ROS is harmful to the endothelium in many ways. On one hand, superoxide scavenges NO, reducing its ability to induce vasorelaxation and to inhibit the activation of leukocytes and platelets (36, 37). On the other hand, superoxide and other ROS are able to reduce the intracellular levels of BH₄, contributing to the uncoupling of eNOS (38, 39). These changes collectively lead to impaired NO production in endothelial cells, thus shifting the vasoconstrictor-vasorelaxant balance in the vessels.

Although the production of other relaxing factors may partly compensate for this, NO cannot be replaced entirely. Therefore, if the NO deficit lasts long enough, it may result in an abundance of vasoconstrictor stimuli (12). Key players in this phenomenon are the COX-derived vasoconstrictor prostanoids, especially TXA₂, whose production is known to be enhanced in inflammatory diseases (12) and it is also known to induce vasoconstriction via activation of TP receptors (19).



Figure 1. Role of eNOS uncoupling in endothelial dysfunction. In a healthy environment, eNOS converts intracellular L-arginine into NO, that diffuses to smooth muscle cells, where it activates soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC), evoking vasorelaxation. In contrast, when uncoupled, instead of producing NO, eNOS generates superoxide anions (O2⁻⁻). The locally formed superoxide can interact with NO, leading to the formation of peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻⁻). Superoxide can be also transformed into hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) by superoxide dismutase (SOD) enzymes, that can be converted further into hydroxyl radicals ('OH). Overall, the elevated levels of intracellular ROS along with reduced NO bioavailability contribute to the development of endothelial dysfunction. Figure from the publication of Lee et al. (32).

1.2.2. Endothelial dysfunction in cardiovascular diseases

Endothelial dysfunction is often described as an early sign of the development of atherosclerosis (40, 41). In the early stages of the disease, localized accumulation of lipoproteins, mostly low-density lipoprotein (LDL), can be observed in the arterial wall (42, 43). These lipoprotein particles become oxidized on site, resulting in the upregulation of pro-inflammatory mediators that are responsible for endothelial dysfunction and the progression of the disease (1, 30). Before the development of atherosclerotic plaques, loss of endothelial function can be observed in both animal models and humans, characterized

by impaired vasorelaxation (5). For instance, reduced endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation affects patients with coronary artery disease (CAD) (44). In fact, endothelial dysfunction appears to be a good predictor of the outcome of CAD, especially with respect to the occurrence of myocardial infarction (45-47).

Impaired endothelial function can be observed in type 2 diabetes as well (48-50). Chronic hyperglycemia, associated with the disease is responsible for several cardiovascular complications, involving endothelial dysfunction. Besides increased blood glucose levels, diabetes is accompanied by disrupted lipid metabolism, further contributing to the loss of endothelial function. Hyperglycemia and hyperlipidemia, along with pronounced oxidative stress, can trigger inflammatory processes that are harmful to the endothelial cells and lead to decreased vasorelaxant properties of the affected vessels, and in the long term the development of atherosclerotic lesions (51).

Reduced endothelium-dependent vasodilatation can be also observed in animal models of hypertension, as well as in humans affected by the disease (52, 53). In both cases, endothelial dysfunction is associated with reduced NO bioavailability, partly caused by oxidative stress and reduced eNOS function (12).

1.3. Lysophosphatidylcholine in vascular health and disease

Lysophosphatidylcholine (LPC) is a bioactive lipid, that is present in the plasma. Under physiological circumstances, its plasma concentration ranges between 120-150 μ M (54), but its level can be elevated in hyperlipidemia (55). Increased plasma levels of LPC has been reported in cardiovascular diseases, thus LPC has long been implicated in the development of vascular inflammation (54).

1.3.1. LPC biosynthesis and metabolism

The majority of plasma LPC is originated from phosphatidylcholine (PC) (56). As a glycerophospholipid, PC is composed of a glycerol backbone with fatty acid chains attached to its sn-1 and sn-2, and a phosphatidylcholine group bound to the sn-3 position (57). The two most important enzymes responsible for the conversion of PC to LPC in the plasma are phospholipase A2 (PLA2) (58) and lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase (LCAT) (59). Both of these enzymes generate LPC by removing the sn-2 fatty acid group of PC (60, 61). Other LPC-producing enzymes, such as endothelial lipase or hepatic lipase are sn-1 phospholipases, creating LPC molecules with a fatty acid chain on the sn-2 position (62, 63). Therefore, the name LPC does not refer to a single molecule, but to an entire group of mediators, that can be distinguished based on the position, length, and degree of saturation of their fatty acid group (64).

Different LPC molecules often have distinct cellular effects. In human plasma, the most abundant subtypes are palmitoyl (16:0), oleoyl (18:1), stearoyl (18:0), linoleoyl (18:2) and arachidonoyl (20:4) LPC (65, 66). Most of plasma LPC is bound to and carried by albumin, however, it can be also found in lipoprotein particles, most notably in LDL, and to a lesser extent, as free LPC (64, 67). In the circulation, LPC is metabolized by autotaxin (ATX), an ectoenzyme with lysophospholipase D activity (68), that is expressed in a number of vascular cells, including endothelial cells (69), smooth muscle cells (70), and macrophages (71). ATX cleaves the choline headgroup from the LPC molecule, generating lysophosphatidic acid (LPA), an important lysophospholipid mediator with several cellular functions (72). (Figure 2.)



Figure 2. LPC-ATX-LPA signaling pathway. ATX catalyzes the conversion of LPC into LPA, that is, by activating G-protein coupled receptors (GPCR), can induce a number of intracellular signaling pathways. Key players of the LPA-induced signaling are the RAS, phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), RHO, RAC, and phospholipase C (PLC) mediated pathways (a). Schematic structures of LPC and LPA molecules (b). Figure from the publication of Moolenaar et al. (72).

1.3.2. LPC and endothelial dysfunction

As mentioned earlier, LDL accumulation and oxidation in the vascular wall is a key step in the development of endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis. According to Steinbrecher et al., during LDL oxidation a significant amount of its PC content is hydrolyzed by PLA2 enzymes (73), leading to a buildup of LPC in the vascular wall. Furthermore, Yokoyama et al. reported that the vasorelaxant properties of isolated rabbit aortic segments treated with oxidized LDL (OxLDL) were markedly impaired, and they attributed this effect to LPC (74). In the subsequent years, the ability of free LPC to evoke similar disruption in the endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation of isolated vessels was also confirmed (75-77).

There are several theories for the molecular mechanism by which LPC contributes to the impairment of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation. Many of these point to the possibility that LPC reduces the bioavailability of NO, either by uncoupling eNOS enzymes (75) or by inducing the production of ROS via NOX activation in the vascular cells (78). Furthermore, in more recent publications, it has also been suggested, that the deleterious effects of LPC are associated with neuronal nitric oxide synthase (nNOS) uncoupling as well (76, 77). Although eNOS is considered the main enzyme producing NO in the vasculature, nNOS is expressed in endothelial cells as well and contributes to vasodilator responses. Thus, loss of its function can impair endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation (79, 80). Besides, other research groups claim that the LPC-evoked reduction of vasorelaxation is related to its ability to interfere with vascular COX-mediated pathways. According to the results of Stoll et al., LPC can reduce the ability of endothelial cells to produce the vasorelaxant PGI₂ mediator (81), while others reported that LPC likely induces the overexpression of COX enzymes (82), possibly leading to a vasoconstrictor prostanoid abundance.

Although, it is well known that LPC is involved in the pathogenesis of endothelial dysfunction, the exact molecular mechanism of this effect is obscure. As described earlier, LPC is an amphipathic molecule, having a polar choline headgroup and a nonpolar fatty acid chain attached to its glycerol backbone. Due to its structural characteristics, LPC is a potent detergent, thus it can interact with biological membranes directly, changing their biophysical properties (83). It has been also suggested that by being incorporated into the

lipid bilayer of cell membranes, LPC can interfere with signal transduction pathways leading to altered cellular functions (75, 81).

Besides having direct membrane effects, it has been proposed that LPC has specific G-protein coupled receptors (GPCR) that mediate its effects (54). In the early 2000s, a few publications reported that LPC is capable of activating directly the G2A and GPR4 receptors, evoking cellular responses (84, 85). It is important to note though, that these results could not be reproduced since then, therefore it is highly debated, whether LPC is a bona fide ligand of these receptors. However, we cannot exclude the possibility that LPC acts as a modulator of GPCRs. It has also been suggested that LPC evokes vasoconstriction directly (86), or potentiates the effect of other mediators, such as angiotensin II, resulting in a more pronounced vasoconstriction (87).

When discussing the possible mechanisms of actions of LPC, it is often overlooked that LPC can be converted rapidly to LPA by the ectoenzyme ATX (72). Several papers published in the past years claim that certain atherogenic properties of LPC can be attributed to LPA (64, 88, 89). Therefore, it is reasonable to hypothesize that LPC might evoke some of its effects as converted to LPA by ATX.

1.3.3. Autotaxin

In 1986, Tokumura et al. were the first to report that the bulk of plasma LPA is generated by an enzyme with lysophospholipase D activity (90). It only became obvious in the early 2000s, that this enigmatic enzyme is autotaxin (68). ATX belongs to the ectonucleotid pyrophosphatase/phosphodiesterase (ENPP) family, which consists of seven members (91). While the ENPPs share similarities in terms of their structure and catalytic activity, ATX, also known as ENPP2, is considered unique among these enzymes. First of all, ATX is the only member with lysophospholipase D activity (72). Furthermore, while the other ENPPs have a transmembrane domain, ATX is a secreted enzyme that is anchored to the cell surface through integrin receptors (91). This is especially interesting, as it has been suggested, that besides its catalytic functions, ATX might evoke cellular effects via integrin-signaling as well (72).

ATX is an enzyme with diverse physiological and pathophysiological functions. van Meerten et al. reported in 2006, that the genetic deletion of ATX in mice results in embryonic lethality, due to developmental abnormalities involving the vascular system (92). Since then, many publications have supported these observations, suggesting that the ATX-LPA axis is a key player in embryonic vascular development (93, 94). Besides, ATX is a well-known tumor motility factor, that is involved in the development of many cancerous diseases such as melanoma (95), breast cancer (96) or non-small cell lung cancer (97). In addition, it has been also suggested that ATX contributes to vascular diseases, such as atherosclerosis (71, 98). ATX present in the circulation is mostly originated from adipose tissue and high endothelial venules (99, 100).

ATX is an enzyme with a rather rigid structure. It has two somatomedin B-like (SMB) domains on the N-terminal, a central catalytically active phosphodiesterase (PDE) domain, and a nuclease-like (NUC) domain on the C-terminal, that maintains structural stability (72). According to the large body of literature data, the SMB domains have multiple roles in regulating ATX functions. It is well-described, that these sequences are responsible for maintaining protein-protein interactions, therefore ATX is most likely to be anchored to the cell surface integrin receptors through these domains (72, 101). It is noteworthy, that the SMB domains are in close interaction with the PDE domain, suggesting that they are involved in regulating the catalytic functions as well (72).

Structural studies examining its domain organization revealed that ATX has a unique tripartite binding site (101). The catalytically active bimetallic site is surrounded by a hydrophilic groove, that is connected to a hydrophobic pocket, and a tunnel, often referred to as hydrophobic channel that ends on the other side of the enzyme (102). ATX is considered a promiscuous enzyme, as beside of LPC, it is able to hydrolyze other lysophospholipids such as lysophosphatidylserine or lysophosphatidylethanolamine (103, 104). Thus, the substrate binding appears to be related to the characteristics of the hydrophobic pocket, as ATX prefers lysophospholipid molecules with shorter and/or unsaturated fatty acid chains (72).

As described previously, ATX has been proven to be involved in the progression of several life-threatening diseases, making it a potential therapeutic target. The proper mapping of the enzyme's structure, hence a more detailed understanding of its functions, has contributed to the development of specific ATX inhibitors. At present, there are five different subgroups of ATX inhibitors, distinguished by their modes of binding (102, 105). Type I inhibitors are known as orthosteric modulators, as they block the active site and the hydrophobic pocket of ATX, similarly to LPC, while Type II compounds bind

only to the hydrophobic pocket. Type III inhibitors occupy the hydrophobic tunnel, and therefore considered as allosteric modulators of the enzyme. The combination of Type II and Type II inhibitors led to the development of Type IV compounds, that have a more complex mode of binding, blocking both the hydrophobic pocket and the tunnel of ATX (106). A prominent member of this group is the GLPG1690 compound, also known by the brand name of Ziritaxestat, which was tested in a clinical trial for the treatment of idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (107). However, the trial was terminated early, due to unfavorable clinical outcomes (108). In a recent publication by Clark et al., the group of Type V inhibitors was introduced, which includes ATX blockers that bind to the tunnel and the active site as well, however, these substances are not widely used yet (105). The above-mentioned inhibitors are extremely valuable tools for understanding the role of ATX and its product, LPA in different physiological and pathophysiological processes.

1.3.4. LPA

The product of LPC hydrolysis by ATX is the small bioactive lipid molecule, LPA. The plasma concentration of LPA in healthy individuals is in the nanomolar range, with 18:2, 18:1, 18:0, 20:4, and 16:0 LPA species being the most abundant ones (109, 110). In the circulation, newly formed LPA is quickly metabolized by cell-surface lipid-phosphate phosphatases (LPP) (111).

The majority of the actions of LPA are mediated by six G protein-coupled receptors, which are classified into two groups, based on their homology. LPA₁₋₃ receptors are members of the endothelial differentiation gene (EDG) family, whereas LPA₄₋₆ are known as non-EDG receptors and share similarities with purinergic receptors (112). LPA receptors can couple to at least four types of G proteins, namely $G\alpha_s$, $G\alpha_{q/11}$, $G\alpha_{12/13}$ and $G\alpha_i$ (Figure 3.) (113). Besides activating GPCRs, LPA can also evoke its cellular effects via the intracellular peroxisome proliferator-activated gamma (PPAR γ) receptor (114). In addition, LPA has ion channels among its targets (115), including transient receptor potential vanilloid (TRPV) 4 (116) and TRPV1 channels (117).



Figure 3. LPA signaling pathways. LPA evokes its effects mostly by activating GPCRs (LPAR1-6). These receptors can couple to four types of G proteins ($G\alpha_s$, $G\alpha_{q/11}$, $G\alpha_{12/13}$ and $G\alpha_i$) activating different intracellular signaling pathways. PLC: phospholipase C; PI3K: phosphoinositide 3-kinase; AC: adenylyl cyclase. Figure from the publication of Dacheux et al. (118).

1.3.4.1. Vasoactive effects of LPA

In the late 1970s, LPA was discovered by Tokumura et al. and was identified as a vasoactive mediator. They found that when administered intravenously, LPA evoked hypertension in guinea pigs and rats (119), and hypotension in cats and rabbits (120), suggesting that LPA is capable of inducing both vasoconstriction and vasorelaxation depending on the species examined.

LPA has been proven to evoke eNOS activation, with consequent NO production in cultured endothelium (121, 122). In accordance with this, our research group found earlier that LPA elicits eNOS-dependent vasorelaxation in isolated mouse aortic segments, and this effect appeared to be mediated by LPA₁ receptor activation (69).

Besides its vasorelaxant properties, LPA is also capable of evoking vasoconstriction in isolated, endothelium-denuded mouse aortic segments via LPA₁ activation. The results suggest, that this effect is mediated by G_i protein, with consequent COX-1 and TP receptor activation (70). In a more recent publication, Kano et al. investigated the mechanism of LPA-evoked hypertension in a mouse model. They found that this effect is mainly mediated by the LPA₄-G_{12/13}-Rho-Rho-kinase pathway (123). In addition to the aforementioned data, it is possible that LPA can evoke vasoactive effects in a GPCR-independent manner. In 2020, Phan et al. described that LPA induces a potent vasoconstriction in isolated skeletal muscle arterioles, that is dependent on TRPV1 channel activation (124).

1.3.4.2. ATX-LPA-LPA receptor axis in vascular inflammation

Apart from being a significant player in vascular homeostasis, the involvement of the ATX-LPA axis has been associated with inflammatory vascular alterations as well. The expression of ATX and LPA receptors was shown to be upregulated in sites of atherosclerotic lesions and vascular injury (71). In addition, the accumulation of unsaturated long-chain LPA species was also observed in atherosclerotic plaques (71). The results of *in vitro* studies suggest that LPA is capable of inducing the expression of C-X-C motif chemokine ligand (CXCL) 1, which is a potent pro-inflammatory chemokine, in endothelial cells (125). Furthermore, LPA can promote smooth muscle proliferation and migration, which could potentially contribute to vascular remodeling (126). The majority of the aforementioned actions of LPA appeared to be mediated by LPA_{1/3} receptors (71, 125). The detrimental effects of LPA on vascular cells include its ability to increase endothelial permeability (127), to induce the expression of adhesion molecules (126, 128), as well as the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and ROS (126). In view of this, it is not surprising, that genetic deletion of endothelial ENPP2 reduces atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E (ApoE) -/- mice (98). Furthermore, Yang et al. demonstrated that LPA₄ knock-out (KO) mice develop less severe atherosclerotic lesions (129). Besides the aforementioned alterations, it has also been demonstrated that LPA can induce platelet aggregation as well, confirming its role as a mediator in atherothrombotic events (130, 131).

Although it is well-documented, that ATX and LPA are involved in multiple aspects of vascular inflammation, their possible role in endothelial dysfunction has not been examined yet.

2. Objectives

LPC has long been known as a pro-inflammatory mediator, disrupting the endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation, and contributing to the development of endothelial dysfunction. Despite the fact, that LPC can be metabolized to LPA by the ATX enzyme in the vasculature, the involvement of the ATX-LPA-LPA receptor axis in mediating this process has not been addressed yet. In our experiments, we aimed to investigate:

- the involvement of the ATX-LPA-LPA receptor axis in the development of LPCinduced impairment of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation,
- the downstream signaling mechanism of LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction, and
- the possible alterations of lysophospholipid metabolism in a mouse model of type-2 diabetes.

3. Methods

3.1. Animals

All procedures were carried out in accordance with guidelines of the Hungarian Law of Animal Protection (28/1998) and were approved by the Government Office of Pest County (PE/EA/924-7/2021). Wild type (WT) mice on C57BL/6 genetic background were obtained from Charles River Laboratories (Isaszeg, Hungary). Mice deficient in Lpar1 and Lpar2 were generated and kindly provided by Dr. Jerold Chun (Sanford Burnham Prebys Medical Discovery Institute, La Jolla, CA, USA). Lpar4 KO mice were received from Dr. Satoshi Ishii (Department of Immunology, Graduate School of Medicine, Akita University, Akita, Japan) and the Lpar5 KO animals were gifts from Lexicon Pharmaceuticals (The Woodlands, TX, USA). COX-1 KO mice were from Dr. Ingvar Bjarnason (Guy's, King's College, and St. Thomas' School of Medical Education, London, United Kingdom) and TP KO mice were kindly provided by Dr. Shuh Narumiya (Kyoto University, Kyoto, Japan). COX-1, TP, and all Lpar KO mouse lines had the C57BL/6 genetic background. The BKS db diabetic mouse strain was obtained from Jackson Laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME, USA) and has been maintained in our animal facility by mating repulsion double heterozygotes ($Dock7^m + /+ Lepr^{db}$). Littermate adult male diabetic (Lepr^{db}/Lepr^{db}, referred to as db/db) and misty (Dock7^m/Dock7^m, referred to as control) mice were selected for experiments. All mice investigated were male and aged between 90 and 180 days. Animals were housed in a temperature and lightcontrolled room (12 h light-dark cycle) with free access to food and water. In some experiments, nonfasting blood glucose was measured by a Dcont IDEAL biosensor-type blood glucose meter (77 Elektronika Kft.; Budapest, Hungary).

3.2. Preparation of thoracic aorta segments

Adult male mice were euthanized in a CO₂-chamber, followed by transcardial perfusion with Krebs solution containing 10 U/mL Heparin as described elsewhere (132). The thoracic aorta was isolated and cleaned of adipose and connective tissues under dissection microscope (M3Z; Wild Heerbrugg AG, Gais, Switzerland). During the preparation, special care was taken to preserve the integrity of the endothelium. The distal region of the thoracic aorta was cut into 3 mm long segments and mounted on two parallel

stainless-steel needles of a myograph chamber filled with 6 ml gassed Krebs solution at 37°C.

3.3. Myography

3.3.1. Examination of vasoconstrictor and vasorelaxant properties of vessels

Vascular tension changes were measured with wire myography as described previously, with a few modifications (69). Before every experiment, the vessels were allowed to rest for 45 min at a passive tension of 15 mN. First, the vessels were exposed to 124 mM KCl containing Krebs solution for 1 min to elicit vasoconstriction. After several washes, when the vessels returned to resting tone, phenylephrine (Phe; 10 μ M) and acetylcholine chloride (ACh; 0.1 μ M) were added to the chambers to test the smooth muscle and the endothelium function. After repeated washing, the segments were adjusted to 124 mM KCl Krebs solution for 3 min to elicit a reference maximal contraction. After washout, the vessels were pre-contracted using increasing concentrations of Phe (10 nM to 10 μ M) followed by increasing concentrations of ACh (1 nM to 10 μ M) to evoke NO-dependent vasorelaxation. In some of the experiments, to test the sensitivity of the smooth muscle to NO, sodium nitroprusside (SNP) (0.1 nmol to 10 μ mol) was administered after a stable pre-contraction elicited by Phe.

3.3.2. Examination of LPC-induced impairment of vasorelaxation

In those experiments, where we investigated the mechanism of LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction, the above-mentioned experimental protocol was followed by the administration of 124 mM KCl Krebs solution for 3 min, then, the Phe-ACh concentration-response curve (CRC) was repeated to reach the maximal responsiveness of the rings. After washout, the vessels were treated with 10 μ M 18:1 LPC for 20 min, followed by the re-administration of the Phe and ACh CRCs. In some experiments, the ATX inhibitor GLPG1690 at 10 μ M or 200 U/mL superoxide dismutase (SOD) was applied to the vessels 10 min prior to LPC administration. The superoxide scavenger Tempol (1 mM) was applied right before LPC treatment in some experiments.

3.4. Immunohistochemistry

Thoracic aorta segments, isolated from adult male WT mice, were fixed in 10% formalin for 48 hours, then embedded in paraffin and cut into 2,5 μ M slices. Samples were incubated with ATX primer antibody for 16 hours. 3,3'-Diaminobenzidine reagent was used for visualization.

3.5. Quantitative real-time PCR

Whole thoracic aorta was isolated and stored at -80 °C until RNA isolation. Total RNA from the samples was extracted using Tri Reagent. Total RNA was reverse transcribed using RevertAid First Strand cDNA Synthesis kit. Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) measurements were performed on CFX Connect Real-Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA) using SsoAdvanced Universal SYBR Green Supermix. Temperature cycles were as follows: 95 °C for 60 s, 95 °C for 10 s, and 58 °C for 30 s (40 cycles). Specific primer sets were designed by using Primer3Plus and Primer-BLAST software tools and/or ordered from Sigma-Aldrich (133, 134). Primer sequences are listed in Table 1. The beta-2 microglobulin (B2m) gene was considered the housekeeping gene for normalizing gene expression. The delta–delta CT ($\Delta\Delta$ CT) method was used to calculate the gene expressions of B2m, LPA₁, LPA₂, LPA₃, LPA₄, LPA₅, LPA₆ receptors, and ATX (135).

Table 1. Primer sequences used in quantitative PCR analysis. The gene identities and forward (F) and reverse (R) primer sequences with the length of the PCR products for qPCR. The specific PCR products were checked by gel electrophoresis for absence of primer-dimers and correct PCR product length. Table adapted from the author's original publication (136). Copyright (2023) by the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine.

Gene name	Primer sequence	NCBI reference sequence number	Size (bp)
Target genes			
Lpar1	F: GACTCCTACTTAGTCTTCTGG	NM 0102262	200
(lysophosphatidic acid receptor 1)	R: CAGACAATAAAGGCACCAAG	NM_010336.2	200
Lpar2	F: CAAGACGGTTGTCATCATTC	NM 020028.3	167
(lysophosphatidic acid receptor 2)	R: AATATACCACTGCATTGACC	INIVI_020020.3	107

Lpar3	F: AGGGCTCCCATGAAGCTAAT		
*	R: GTTGCACGTTACACTGCTTG	NM_022983.4 124	
(lysophosphatidic acid receptor 3)	R: GIIGCACGIIACACIGCIIG		
Lpar4	F: CTGATCGTCTGCCTCCAGAAA	NM 175271.4	117
(lysophosphatidic acid receptor 4)	R: TTGAGACTGAGGACCAGTAGAG	NM_1/32/1.4	117
Lpar5	F: TCATCTTCCTGCTGTGC		
(lysophosphatidic acid receptor 5)	R: ATCGCGGTCCTGAATACTGT	NM_001163268.2	98
Lpar6	F: ACTGAAGTAAAGCTGGTTTG		
(lysophosphatidic acid receptor 6)	R: AACCCATAAAGCTGAAAGTG	NM_175116.4	109
Enpp2			
	F: CTGTCTTTGATGCTACTTTCC	NR 001040002 2	120
(ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase/	R: TCACAGACCAAAAGAATGTC	NM_001040092.3	129
phosphodiesterase 2)			
Reference gene			
	F: CTTTCTGGTGCTTGTCTCACTG	NR 4 000707 0	107
B2m (beta-2 microglobulin)	R: AGTATGTTCGGCTTCCCATTC	NM_009735.3	105

3.6. Amplex Red Hydrogen Peroxide Assay

LPC-induced ROS release was measured by Amplex Red Assay, a method widely used for the quantification of extracellular H_2O_2 levels (137). Whole descending thoracic aortae were cut longitudinally and allowed to rest in 250 µL Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) for 60 min at 37 °C. To measure the basal H_2O_2 levels, the vessels were incubated with a working solution containing 50 µM Amplex Red reagent and 0,2 U/mL horseradish peroxidase (HRP) in HBSS for 15 min at 37 °C. The supernatant was collected and absorbance was measured at 570 nm. Then, the vessels were incubated with working solution containing 10 µM LPC for 40 min at 37 °C followed by absorbance measurement of supernatant. Absorbance values were normalized to 1 min.

3.7. Measurement of serum phosphorylcholine levels

Serum phosphorylcholine levels of diabetic and control mice were measured in order to examine their lipid profile. Phosphorylcholine is the precursor molecule of phosphatidylcholine (PC) (138, 139), therefore changes in its serum level can indicate an altered lipid metabolism. Blood samples were collected by cardiac puncture. Samples were allowed to clot for 30 min at room temperature, and centrifuged at $2000 \times g$ for 15 min at 4 °C. Serum was snap frozen for phosphorylcholine assay, which was based on the

method described by Hojjati and Jiang (140), using a commercially available kit (Cayman Chemical; Ann Arbor, MI, USA).

3.8. Measurement of plasma LPC levels

3.8.1. Sample preparation procedure

Lipid extracts from mouse plasma were prepared in the following way. Prior to the extraction of plasma, 10 μ L lipid internal standard mixture (1,12 μ M LPA 17:0, 199 μ M LPC 19:0 in methanol) was added to the 100 μ L plasma sample. Briefly, after vortex mixing, 2 x 600 μ L of ice-cold methanol was added, followed by a vortex mixing, and the mixture was shaken for 10 minutes at room temperature. Upon 10 min of incubation at room temperature, the sample was centrifuged at 15,000 g for 15 min at 22 °C. After centrifugation, 2 x 600 μ L of the upper phase was collected and dried under nitrogen at ambient temperature. For analysis, the dried extracts were dissolved in 110 μ L of methanol/2-propanol/water (1/1/0.1, v/v/v%).

3.8.2. Targeted ultra-high performance liquid chromatography high-resolution mass spectrometry method

The ultra-high performance liquid chromatography high-resolution mass spectrometry (UHPLC-MS/HRMS) analysis was performed using a Waters Acquity I-Class UPLCTM (Waters, Manchester, UK), equipped with a binary solvent manager, autosampler, and column manager. The UHPLC system was coupled to the Thermo Scientific Q Exactive Plus hybrid quadrupole-Orbitrap (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) mass spectrometer. The UHPLC system was controlled with MassLynx V4.1 SCN 901 (Waters, Milford, MA, USA). The control of HRMS system and HRMS data acquisition were conducted by XcaliburTM 4.0 software (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). The final UHPLC-MS/HRMS method for the analysis of LPC species was as follows: Waters Acquity UPLC HHS T3 (100 x 2.1 mm, 1.8 µm) column with guard column, injection volume 10 µL, and column temperature 50 °C. The mobile phase A was ammonium-formate (0.5 mM) in 60/40/1 methanol/water/formic acid (v/v/v%), and the eluent B was ammonium-formate (0.5 mM) and 1 v% formic acid in methanol. The gradient program was the following: $0 - 1 \min - 10 - 10\%$ B, $15 - 20 \min - 100 - 100\%$ B, and $20.1 - 22 \min - 10\%$ B. The flow rate was 0.4 mL/min during the analysis.

The high-resolution mass spectrometer was operated in the scheduled negative-ion parallel reaction monitoring mode using a heated electrospray ionization source with the following conditions: capillary temperature 250 °C, S-Lens RF level 50, spray voltage 2.5 kV, sheath gas flow 47.5, spare gas flow 2.25 and auxiliary gas flow 11.25, full scan with a mass range of 100-1000, isolation window 1 Da, and a resolution of 17,500. The automatic gain control setting was defined as 1×10^6 charges and the maximum injection time was set to 30 ms. The 55 eV and 25 eV of optimization energies were used for the fragmentation of LPCs.

3.9. Reagents

Oleoyl-lysophosphatidylcholine (18:1 LPC) was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA) and was dissolved in methanol to stock solutions of 10 mM. Required amounts of LPC stock solutions were transferred to glass vials and the vehicle was removed using a stream of nitrogen. LPC was re-dissolved in water containing 0,1% bovine serum albumin before use. SOD was also purchased from Sigma Aldrich and dissolved in water to stock solutions of 20000 U/mL. GLPG1690 was purchased from Cayman Chemicals (Ann Arbor, MI, USA) and DMSO was used as a solvent for preparing a 10 mM stock solution. AmplexTM Red reagent and HRP were purchased from Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA) and were diluted in DMSO and aqueous solutions to stock solutions of 10 mM and 0.4 U/mL. Tri Reagent was purchased from Zymo Research (Irvine, CA, USA). RevertAid First Strand cDNA Synthesis kit was purchased from Thermo Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA). SsoAdvanced Universal SYBR Green Supermix was purchased from Bio-Rad Laboratories (Hercules, CA, USA). Tempol was purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA) and dissolved in water before use. ATX primer antibody was purchased from Abcam (Cambridge, UK) and 3,3'-Diaminobenzidine reagent from Thermo Scientific (Waltham, MA, US).

3.10. Data Analysis

Vascular tension changes were recorded with the MP100 system and analyzed with the AcqKnowledge 3.7.3 software of Biopac System Inc. (Goleta, CA, USA). All data are presented as mean \pm SE, and 'n' indicates the number of vessels tested in myograph experiments or the number of animals tested in the case of body weight, blood glucose, H₂O₂ production, plasma LPC, and serum phosphorylcholine level measurements. In the case of the myography experiments, for each group, vessels were obtained from at least three animals. Three to four aortic segments were isolated per animal. Data analysis was carried out by GraphPad Prism statistical software (version 8.0.1.244; GraphPad Software Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA). Concentration-response curves for ACh and SNP were plotted with responses expressed as percentage of the maximal contraction induced by Phe. When examining the effect of LPC on endothelial function, Two-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test was used in order to compare the ACh concentrationresponse curves. When examining the vascular phenotype of *db/db* mice, the effects of cumulative doses of SNP and ACh were evaluated by dose-response curve fitting for the determination of E_{max} and EC₅₀ values. Student's t-test or Mann-Whitney test was used when comparing two variables. *p*<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

4. Results

4.1. Examination of the possible role of ATX in LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction

LPC has been described as a significant pathogenic factor in several inflammatory vascular diseases (see Introduction). More specifically, its involvement in the development of endothelial dysfunction is well-known (141). Therefore, in the first part of the study, we were examining the molecular mechanisms of LPC-evoked endothelial dysfunction.

We observed that in LPC-treated vessels the ACh-induced endothelium-dependent vasorelaxant responses were markedly attenuated (Figure 3A). To investigate the contribution of ATX to this deleterious effect of LPC, vessels were pre-treated with the selective ATX inhibitor GLPG1690. GLPG1690 significantly decreased the LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction (Figure 3A), suggesting the involvement of ATX in the effect of LPC. In order to confirm the presence of ATX on the surface of vascular cells, immunohistochemistry was used. We observed ATX expression in all layers of the aortic tissue (Figure 3B).



Figure 3. ATX inhibitor GLPG1690 significantly reduced the LPC-evoked attenuation of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation in WT aortic segments (A). Relaxation values are expressed as mean \pm SE percentage of Phe-induced precontraction. n=31-38. Curves were compared using two-way ANOVA, followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test. #*p*<0.0001 between before and after GLPG+LPC; +*p*<0.01 after GLPG+LPC vs. after LPC; **p*<0.0001 between before and after LPC. Immunohistochemistry of thoracic aorta segments shows expression of ATX enzyme in all layers of the vascular wall (B). ATX is stained with brown. Figure adapted from the author's original publication (136). Copyright (2023) by the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine.

4.2. Identification of LPA receptors involved in LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction

Because ATX inhibition attenuated LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction, we hypothesized that it is mediated by LPA and its receptors. Therefore, the effect of LPC was tested on aorta segments isolated from knock-out (KO) mice deficient for type 1, 2, 4, and 5 LPA receptors. In vessels of *Lpar1, Lpar2* and *Lpar4* KO mice, the effect of LPC was similar to that observed in wild-type (WT) animals (Figure 4A-C). On the contrary, the impairment of ACh-induced vasorelaxation by LPC was markedly attenuated in *Lpar5* KO mice (Figure 4D). These results indicate that LPC-derived LPA may contribute to the development of endothelial dysfunction through LPA₅ receptor activation.



Figure 4. The LPC-induced attenuation of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation was unaltered in *Lpar1* (A), *Lpar2* (B), and *Lpar4* (C) KO, but it was reduced in *Lpar5* KO (D) vessels. Relaxation values represent mean \pm SE percentage of Phe-induced precontraction. A: n=13-15. B: n=9-9 C: n=10-14. D: n=49-60. Curves were compared using two-way ANOVA, followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test. #p<0.0001 KO before vs. after LPC; *p<0.0001 WT before vs. after LPC"; +p<0.01 KO vs. WT after LPC". Figure adapted from the author's original publication (136). Copyright (2023) by the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine.

4.3. Expression profile of LPA receptors and ATX in WT and Lpar5 KO mice

Next, using quantitative real-time PCR, we examined the LPA receptor and ATX expression profile of aortic tissue isolated from WT and *Lpar5* KO mice. We wanted to examine the possibility that LPA₅ deficiency changes the expression of other LPA receptors or ATX, which could be the explanation for preserved endothelial function in *Lpar5* KO vessels. Our data showed that *Lpar5* deletion did not significantly affect the expression of LPA₁, LPA₂, LPA₃, LPA₄, LPA₆ receptors, and ATX as no significant differences in mRNA expression rate were detected relative to WT. In addition, the qPCR analysis confirmed the lack of *Lpar5* in the KO mice (Figure 5).



Figure 5. No significant difference was observed in the mRNA expression of LPA₁, LPA₂, LPA₃, LPA₄, LPA₆ receptors, and ATX between WT and *Lpar5* KO aortic segments. *Lpar5* mRNA was not detectable in the KO mice. The mRNA expression of examined genes was normalized to B2m mRNA levels. n=5-8. Mann-Whitney test. Figure adapted from the author's original publication (136). Copyright (2023) by the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine.

4.4. Examination of the involvement of prostanoid mediators

After confirming the involvement of the ATX-LPA-LPA₅ pathway in LPC-evoked impairment of vasorelaxation, we wanted to clarify, which downstream signaling pathways mediate the LPA-dependent part of the effect. It had been reported before, that LPA can evoke COX-mediated effects, involving the release of vasoconstrictor prostanoid mediators that act on TP receptors (70), thus as a next step, we examined the possible involvement of this pathway. We observed no significant difference in the effect of LPC in COX-1 KO (Figure 6A) and TP KO (Figure 6B) aortic segments compared to WT, suggesting that the COX-1-TP axis is not involved in this process.



Figure 6. LPC evoked a marked impairment of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation in COX-1 and TP KO, similar to that of WT vessels. Curves were compared using two-way ANOVA, followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test. #p<0.0001 KO before vs. after LPC; *p<0.0001WT before vs. after LPC". A: n=12-18; B: n=13-19.

4.5. Involvement of ROS in LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction

Considering that superoxide is a well-known factor in the development of endothelial dysfunction we tested the effect of superoxide dismutase (SOD) on the deleterious effect of LPC. As shown in Figure 7A, SOD prevented the effect of LPC in WT vessels. Interestingly, this beneficial effect of SOD was absent in *Lpar5* KO vessels (Figure 7B). In addition, Tempol, a membrane-permeable superoxide scavenger, also failed to achieve further improvement in *Lpar5* KO vessels (Figure 7C), suggesting that LPA₅ drives ROS production.

To further confirm the involvement of LPA₅ receptor in ROS generation upon LPC treatment, H_2O_2 production was determined in WT and *Lpar5* KO vessels. LPC induced a marked increase in extracellular H_2O_2 levels in aortic tissue isolated from WT mice, however, its effect was significantly (*p*<0.05) diminished in *Lpar5* KO vessels (Figure 7D). These data suggest that the LPA₅ activation is involved in LPC-evoked ROS production.



Figure 7. SOD significantly reduced the LPC-evoked attenuation of vasorelaxation in WT (A), but it was ineffective in *Lpar5* KO (B). The membrane-permeable superoxide scavenger Tempol also failed to evoke further improvement in *Lpar5* KO (C) mice. Relaxation values represent mean \pm SE percentage of Phe-induced precontraction. Curves were compared using two-way ANOVA, followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test. A: n=29-30. B: n=9-9. C: n=13-13. A: #p<0.0001 before vs. after SOD+LPC; +p<0.001 after LPC vs. after SOD+LPC; *p<0.0001 before vs. after LPC. B: #p<0.01 before vs. after SOD+LPC; *p<0.001 before vs. after LPC. C: #p<0.0001 before vs. after Tempol+LPC; *p<0.0001 before vs. after LPC. The LPC-evoked H₂O₂ production was significantly reduced in *Lpar5* KO as compared to WT vessels (D). Values are expressed as fold H₂O₂ increase after LPC treatment. WT: n=9, *Lpar5* KO: n=6. *p<0.05 compared to *Lpar5* KO. Mann-Whitney test. Figures adapted from the author's original publication (136). Copyright (2023) by the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine.

4.6. Manifestation of metabolic and vascular phenotypes of type 2 diabetes in *db/db* mice

In a separate study, we aimed to characterize the general metabolic and vascular phenotypes of the *db/db* mice. These animals reportedly develop obesity with elevated blood glucose levels and hyperinsulinemia (142, 143). Accordingly, both the body weight (Figure 8A) and blood glucose levels increased (Figure 8B) in *db/db* mice as compared to non-diabetic control littermates.

According to literature data, acetylcholine-induced vasorelaxation of the aorta prepared from db/db mice is completely eNOS-dependent (144), thus ACh was used to characterize the endothelial function. The vessels of db/db animals showed marked endothelial dysfunction, as indicated by the impairment of the concentration-response relationship of ACh-induced vasorelaxation (Figure 8D). In contrast, reactivity of the vascular smooth muscle to NO remained unaltered, as there was no significant difference in the sodium nitroprusside (SNP)-induced vasorelaxation responses between the control and db/db mice (Figure 8E).

As type 2 diabetes is associated with altered blood lipid profile, we examined the phosphorylcholine and LPC levels of control and db/db animals. Phosphorylcholine is the precursor of phosphatidylcholine (138, 139), which is an important intermediate molecule in the synthesis of several lipid mediators, including LPC (54). Therefore, changes in phosphorylcholine levels can be good indicators of altered lipid metabolism. Serum phosphorylcholine (Figure 8C) levels appeared to be elevated in diabetic animals, as compared to control. Next, we examined the plasma levels of the most abundant LPC species in db/db and control mice. All five of the studied LPCs showed a tendency for increased plasma levels in db/db mice, with 18:0 and 20:4 reaching the level of statistical significance (Table 2.).

These results indicate that the endothelium-dependent vasoactive responses are disrupted simultaneously with the increase of serum phosphorylcholine and plasma LPC levels in a mouse model of type 2 diabetes.



Figure 8. Body weight (A), as well as non-fasting blood glucose (B) and serum phosphorylcholine levels (C), increased in *db/db* mice as compared to controls. n=13-22. **p* < 0.001, #*p*<0.01; Student's unpaired t-test. ACh-induced relaxation diminished (D), while the reactivity of the vascular smooth muscle to sodium nitroprusside (SNP) remained unaltered (E) in vessels of *db/db* mice as compared to controls. Relaxation values are expressed as mean \pm SE percentage of Phe-induced precontraction. Dose-response curve fitted to n=12-24. **p*<0.001. Figure adapted from the author's original publication (145). Copyright (2023) by Ruisanchez et al. CC BY 4.0.

Wann- winney test	, 11-4-5.		
	Control	db/db	<i>p</i> -value
16:0 LPC	$60.51\pm6.34~\mu M$	$73.45\pm4.61~\mu M$	0.11
18:0 LPC	$43.19\pm2.69~\mu M$	$56.23\pm4.39~\mu M$	0.03 *
18:1 LPC	$16.90\pm2.08\;\mu M$	$23.81\pm4.39\;\mu M$	0.19
18:2 LPC	$42.69\pm3.95\;\mu M$	$44.91\pm3.79\;\mu M$	0.87
20:4 LPC	$1.16\pm0.30~\mu M$	$2.48\pm0.47~\mu M$	0.02 *

Table 2. Increased levels (mean \pm SE) of the most abundant LPC species in the plasma of diabetic animals, with 18:0 and 20:4 being significantly (*p<0.05) higher as compared to controls with Mann-Whitney test, n=4-5.

5. Discussion

Cardiovascular diseases are leading causes of death worldwide and many of them are associated with inflammatory vascular alterations (146). A characteristic symptom of these conditions is endothelial dysfunction, which often manifests in reduced endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation (12). LPC, a bioactive lipid mediator reportedly participates in the pathogenesis of endothelial dysfunction. It has long been considered as a pro-inflammatory mediator, and its levels in the circulation appeared to correlate with the outcome of atherosclerosis-associated alterations (54). LPC exerts its effects on a number of vascular cells. It has been shown to damage smooth muscle cells by transforming them into a proliferative/secretory phenotype (147). In addition, LPC can activate macrophages and differentiate them into the M1-like, inflammatory phenotype (148). The detrimental effects of LPC on endothelial cells were discussed previously in this Thesis (see Introduction). Along with the aforementioned properties, LPC also upregulates the expression of adhesion molecules (149) contributing to the progression of inflammatory alterations.

As mentioned earlier, in the vasculature, LPC can be converted to LPA, by ATX. LPA has been proposed to participate in several vascular inflammatory processes (150, 151), however, there is a limited amount of data available about its possible involvement in the pathogenesis of endothelial dysfunction. In 2012, Chen et al. studied the effects of LPA on the vasorelaxant functions of porcine coronary arteries (152). After a 24-hourlong incubation with LPA, the vessels showed significantly decreased vasorelaxant features compared to controls, and this effect was attributed to increased ROS production and altered eNOS signaling (152). It is important to highlight though, that in these experiments vessels were treated with LPA for 24 hours, therefore, the effects observed are likely attributable to gene expression changes (152). In contrast, in our experiments, we used a different approach to examine the possible negative effects of LPA on endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation. We addressed whether the locally produced, LPC-derived LPA can have such effects. Our results prove that inhibition of the LPA-producing ATX enzyme is protective against the LPC-induced impairment of vasorelaxation.

As a next step, we aimed to identify the receptor mediating the deleterious effects of the LPC-derived LPA. The majority of the LPA's effects are mediated by six GPCRs, hence we performed our experiments on aortic segments isolated from different LPA receptor KO mice. LPC evoked a marked inhibition of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation in LPA₁, LPA₂, and LPA₄ KO vessels, while its effect was significantly reduced in LPA₅ KO suggesting that the locally produced LPA activates LPA₅ receptors contributing to endothelial dysfunction. The involvement of this receptor in vascular inflammatory processes has not been addressed thoroughly yet, making our observation especially intriguing.

LPA₅ was identified as a receptor of LPA in 2006, as a result of the deorphanization of GPR92 (153, 154). It belongs to the so-called non-EDG LPA receptors, sharing 35-55% amino acid similarity with the other two members (LPA₄ and LPA₆) of this family (155). LPA₅ can activate $G\alpha_{q/11}$ and $G\alpha_{12/13}$ proteins, but it can induce β -arrestindependent signaling as well (118). LPA₅ is expressed in a wide range of mammalian organs including the heart, brain, lungs, and placenta (118). Since its discovery, it has been associated with biological functions such as immune modulation (156) and brain development (157). In the past decade, it has emerged as a key player in several disorders including cancer (118), neuropathic pain (158), and neuroinflammation (159). In the vascular system, LPA₅ mRNA can be found in both endothelial (69) and smooth muscle cells (70). Moreover, LPA₅ is highly abundant in human platelets (118) making it a potential participant in atherothrombotic events. It is well-known that LPA is capable of inducing platelet aggregation (130). In their study published in 2011, Khandoga et al. investigated the signaling mechanisms of LPA-induced activation of human megakaryocytic cells (131). They found that all LPA receptors are expressed in these cells, with LPA₄ and LPA₅ being the most abundant ones. Furthermore, the depletion of LPA₅ inhibited significantly the LPA-induced shape change of these cells suggesting that LPA₅ is the main effector of LPA (131). LPA₅ receptor has also been implicated in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis, as its expression was observed to be increased in atherosclerotic plaques obtained from human carotid arteries (160). LPA5 expression correlated with macrophage and endothelial cell markers, hence it has been assumed that along with other LPA receptors, LPA₅ plays a role in endothelial cell activation (160). This is in line with our hypothesis that LPA₅ is involved as a regulator in vascular inflammation.

In addition, we examined whether the genetic deletion of LPA₅ affects the expression of other LPA receptors and ATX. The results of the qPCR measurement showed no significant difference in the mRNA levels of LPA₁, LPA₂, LPA₃, LPA₄, LPA₆, and ATX between WT and *Lpar5* KO suggesting that neither ATX nor other LPA receptors compensate for the loss of LPA₅.

We can therefore conclude that our results prove the involvement of the ATX-LPA-LPA₅ receptor axis in the pathogenesis of LPC-evoked endothelial dysfunction. Hence, we aimed to investigate further this effect in order to find out which signaling pathways are induced upon LPA5 receptor activation that contribute to the deleterious consequences. As indicated in the Introduction, a number of publications claim that endothelial dysfunction is characterized by the disruption of the fine-tuned balance of vasoconstrictor-vasorelaxant mediators. One possible mechanism of this phenomenon is the overproduction of COX-derived vasoconstrictor prostanoids in the endothelium leading to an increased tone of the vessels. In a previous publication, our research group described that in isolated, endothelium-denuded aortic segments, LPA evokes a potent vasoconstrictor response (70). The results suggest that this effect is achieved by LPA₁ receptors, leading to COX-1 activation and consequently the production of TXA₂, a mediator that increases the vascular tone via activating TP receptors of smooth muscle cells (70). Based on these observations, we intended to test, whether the COX-1-TP pathway is the one that mediates the effects of LPA in our experiments. We found that LPC evoked a marked impairment of vasorelaxation in both COX-1 and TP KO mice and these effects were similar to that we observed in WT vessels. Therefore, we concluded that LPC-derived LPA induce endothelial dysfunction independently of the activation of the COX-1-TP pathway.

Besides prostanoid upregulation, endothelial dysfunction is also characterized by oxidative stress. Elevated ROS levels reportedly contribute to the reduced NO bioavailability and disrupted endothelial function (see Introduction). The negative effects of LPC on endothelial cells are well-known and mostly attributed to its ability to evoke oxidative stress. A number of studies have reported elevated levels of ROS in cultured endothelial cells after LPC treatment (75, 78). The release of these oxidative agents can
impair normal endothelial function resulting in decreased endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation. In their study, Rao et al. demonstrated (141) that the adverse effect of 18:1 LPC on NO-dependent vasorelaxation can be mitigated almost completely with the superoxide-scavenger Tempol. Our observations align with these results, as we observed a substantial reduction in the 18:1 LPC-induced impairment of vasorelaxation in WT when SOD was administered. It is important to highlight though, that the protective effect of SOD was not complete. The reason for the difference might be that Tempol is a membrane-permeable agent, thus interacting with both intra- and extracellular ROS (161), while SOD has limited membrane permeability and acts primarily extracellularly (162). The involvement of extracellular ROS was further confirmed by the results we obtained with the Amplex Red assay, a method widely used for extracellular H₂O₂ detection (137). Notably, in the supernatant of vessels isolated from WT, a significant amount of H₂O₂ was observed after LPC treatment suggesting that LPC evokes ROS generation in the aortic tissue. In contrast, in Lpar5 KO vessels we did not see additional improvement with SOD or Tempol in the myograph experiments. Furthermore, we observed reduced ROS release upon LPC treatment in Lpar5 KO as compared to WT vessels. These findings imply that the activation of LPA₅ receptor by locally produced LPA leads to ROS release contributing to the impairment of NO-dependent vasorelaxation.

Although we confirmed the contribution of the ATX-LPA-LPA₅ pathway to the effect of LPC, the exact intracellular signaling mechanism is yet to be elucidated. It is plausible that LPA₅ activation induces the uncoupling of the eNOS enzyme resulting in enhanced ROS production. Another possibility is that the LPA₅-dependent ROS release is associated with the activation of NOX enzymes, which are major sources of ROS (see Introduction). Vascular cells express four of the known seven isoforms of NOX enzymes, namely NOX1, NOX2, NOX4, and NOX5 (163). Endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, and macrophages express all four NOX enzymes, while adventitial fibroblasts express NOX2 and 4 (163). The ability of LPA to induce NOX-dependent signaling has been described by others. Lin et al. showed in their *in vitro* studies that LPA evokes ROS release in prostate cancer cells that is dependent on PLC, PKC, and NOX enzymes (164). In addition, in a paper published by Plastria et al., it was described that in microglia (that

are resident macrophages in the brain) LPA acts via LPA₅ receptors to induce PKD enzymes, which results in ROS production (165, 166).

While our results imply that a substantial part of the detrimental effect of LPC requires its conversion to LPA, it is possible that additional signaling pathways independent of LPA also contribute, as we were unable to prevent completely the effect of LPC either with ATX inhibition or with the genetic deletion of LPA₅. Previous results proposed that LPC can exert its effects by directly activating GPCRs like G2A and GPR4. Although there is a possibility that LPC modulates their function, it is still debated whether LPC is a ligand of these receptors, as direct interaction has not been verified (54, 84, 85). Given its amphipathic nature, it is more likely that LPC interacts with the cell membrane, altering its biophysical properties and thereby affecting normal membrane functions (83). In accordance with this hypothesis, it has been suggested that by being incorporated into the endothelial cell membrane, LPC interacts directly with the eNOS enzymes located in caveolae (75, 81). This process could disrupt eNOS leading to reduced NO bioavailability and subsequent endothelial dysfunction.

As mentioned previously, LPC has been linked to the development of a number of inflammatory vascular diseases (54). These pathologies are often associated with altered blood lipid profiles, thus lipid mediators could be good biomarkers of the development and severity of these diseases. Diabetic alterations are often associated with disrupted lipid metabolism (167), therefore, in another study, we aimed to characterize the vascular and metabolic phenotypes of a mouse model of type II diabetes.

It is well known that *db/db* animals have higher body weight and blood sugar levels compared to wild-type littermates (142, 143). Our results support these observations confirming that diabetes was developed. When investigating their vascular features, we found that ACh-dependent vasorelaxation was markedly impaired compared to controls whereas SNP-mediated relaxation remained intact. Since ACh-induced vasorelaxation is completely eNOS-dependent (144), it is a good indicator of endothelial function. Altogether, the results show that the animals developed endothelial dysfunction, but the smooth muscle remained sensitive to exogenous NO.

Serum phosphorylcholine of db/db showed elevated levels compared to controls. Phosphorylcholine is a precursor molecule of phosphatidylcholine (PC) (138), an important intermediate in lipid metabolism (168, 169). More specifically, PC serves as a substrate for PLA2 enzyme in the process of LPC production (see Introduction). Hence, the elevated serum phosphorylcholine can be an indicator of altered lipid metabolism in diabetes and also allows the development of increased LPC levels. In line with this observation, we found that plasma levels of 18:0 and 20:4 LPC were also elevated in diabetic animals further supporting our hypothesis.

Although previous publications examined the levels of different LPC species in diabetes, the results are contradictory. A few have shown increased levels of LPC in diabetic patients, however, there are data available suggesting that LPC is decreased in diabetic alterations (170, 171). A possible explanation of the different findings may be that LPC levels change during the course of the disease, so the results are affected by the stage at which the tests are performed.

Our results raise the question of whether increased plasma LPC and reduced vasorelaxation in diabetic states are related. Further studies are needed to answer this question. Literature data shows, that various inflammatory factors can increase ATX expression, and it may also be upregulated by elevated glucose and insulin levels (71, 172, 173). It has been suggested that obesity increases adipose ATX expression in both animal models and humans (174, 175), that can contribute to elevated ATX levels in the circulation. More specifically, recent data are available showing that ATX is increased in adipose tissue of db/db mice (176). Overall, we assume that our results showing increased plasma LPC, accompanied by possibly elevated levels of ATX in the vascular system might contribute to the impaired vasorelaxation observed in db/db mice. However, further experiments are needed to prove this hypothesis.

6. Conclusions

In our experiments, we aimed to investigate the molecular mechanisms of LPCinduced endothelial dysfunction and to characterize the vascular and metabolic phenotype of a mouse model of diabetes. Our results indicate that:

- 18:1 LPC induces a marked impairment of ACh-evoked vasorelaxation that can be partially prevented by inhibition of the ATX enzyme implying that LPA, the product of ATX, mediates a significant part of the effect of LPC.
- LPC-derived LPA is likely to evoke its deleterious effects via LPA₅ receptor activation, as the effect of LPC was reduced in *Lpar5* KO mice. LPA₁, LPA₂ and LPA₄ are not involved in this phenomenon.
- The mRNA expression of LPA₁, LPA₂, LPA₃, LPA₄, LPA₆, and ATX do not change in the aortic tissue of *Lpar5* KO mice suggesting the other LPA receptors and ATX do not compensate for the loss of LPA₅.
- COX-1 enzyme and TP receptor are not involved in the LPC-evoked impairment of vasorelaxation, since the effect of LPC remained unaltered in COX-1 and TP receptor KO mice.
- LPC evokes ROS release from the aortic tissue of wild-type mice that is reduced in *Lpar5* KO demonstrating that LPA₅ activation by locally produced LPA results in oxidative stress contributing to endothelial dysfunction.
- Diabetic *db/db* mice present with increased serum phosphorylcholine levels, accompanied by elevated plasma levels of 18:0 and 20:4 LPC indicating an altered blood lysophospholipid profile in type II diabetes.

7. Summary

Lysophosphatidylcholine is a bioactive mediator that has been linked to several inflammatory cardiovascular diseases. Although it has long been known that LPC contributes to the development of endothelial dysfunction by impairing the vasorelaxant properties of the vessels, its exact mechanism of action remains elusive. The purpose of our study was to investigate the possible involvement of the ATX-LPA-LPA receptor pathway in the LPC-evoked impairment of vasorelaxation in the aortic segments and to examine the underlying molecular mechanisms. We found that 18:1 LPC significantly reduces the ACh-induced endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation which could be partially prevented by the inhibition of ATX enzyme. Therefore, we assume that LPC mediates its deleterious effects as converted to LPA, by ATX. In order to further prove our hypothesis, we tested the effect of LPC on the vessels of different LPA receptor deficient mice. LPC evoked endothelial dysfunction remained unaltered in Lpar1, Lpar2, and Lpar4 KO, whereas it was significantly decreased in *Lpar5* KO aortic segments. These observations indicate that the locally produced, LPC-derived LPA activates LPA5 receptors, thus contributing to the impairment of endothelial function. In the next phase of the study, we intended to examine further the molecular mechanisms involved in this phenomenon. As both LPC and LPA are known to induce prostanoid-dependent signaling, we tested the involvement of this pathway. The effect of LPC developed in both COX-1 and TP receptor KO mice implying that the COX-1-TP axis is unlikely to be involved. In contrast, the effect of LPC decreased significantly in the presence of SOD and LPC evoked a marked increase in H₂O₂ levels in the aortic tissue of WT mice. Interestingly, in Lpar5 KO we could not achieve further improvement of the endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation with SOD or Tempol and we also found a significantly lower ROS release upon LPC treatment. In a separate study, we examined the serum and plasma lysophospholipid profile in a diabetic mouse model. We found elevated serum phosphorylcholine and plasma LPC levels in the diabetic animals compared to WT. Taken together, our results contribute to a more thorough understanding of the LPC-ATX-LPA axis in vascular functions, possibly providing new pharmacological targets for the treatment of vascular diseases associated with alterations of lysophospholipid metabolism.

8. References

1. Jiang H, Zhou Y, Nabavi SM, Sahebkar A, Little PJ, Xu S, Weng J, Ge J. Mechanisms of Oxidized LDL-Mediated Endothelial Dysfunction and Its Consequences for the Development of Atherosclerosis. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2022;9:925923.

2. Rajendran P, Rengarajan T, Thangavel J, Nishigaki Y, Sakthisekaran D, Sethi G, Nishigaki I. The vascular endothelium and human diseases. Int J Biol Sci. 2013;9(10):1057-1069.

3. Chiu JJ, Chien S. Effects of disturbed flow on vascular endothelium: pathophysiological basis and clinical perspectives. Physiol Rev. 2011;91(1):327-387.

4. Davies PF. Flow-mediated endothelial mechanotransduction. Physiol Rev. 1995;75(3):519-560.

5. Gimbrone MA, Jr., Garcia-Cardena G. Endothelial Cell Dysfunction and the Pathobiology of Atherosclerosis. Circ Res. 2016;118(4):620-636.

6. Furchgott RF, Zawadzki JV. The obligatory role of endothelial cells in the relaxation of arterial smooth muscle by acetylcholine. Nature. 1980;288(5789):373-376.

7. Ignarro LJ, Buga GM, Wood KS, Byrns RE, Chaudhuri G. Endothelium-derived relaxing factor produced and released from artery and vein is nitric oxide. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1987;84(24):9265-9269.

8. Palmer RM, Ashton DS, Moncada S. Vascular endothelial cells synthesize nitric oxide from L-arginine. Nature. 1988;333(6174):664-666.

9. Nishida K, Harrison DG, Navas JP, Fisher AA, Dockery SP, Uematsu M, Nerem RM, Alexander RW, Murphy TJ. Molecular cloning and characterization of the constitutive bovine aortic endothelial cell nitric oxide synthase. J Clin Invest. 1992;90(5):2092-2096.

10. Rapoport RM, Murad F. Agonist-induced endothelium-dependent relaxation in rat thoracic aorta may be mediated through cGMP. Circ Res. 1983;52(3):352-357.

11. Luo W, Liu B, Zhou Y. The endothelial cyclooxygenase pathway: Insights from mouse arteries. Eur J Pharmacol. 2016;780:148-158.

12. Vanhoutte PM, Shimokawa H, Feletou M, Tang EH. Endothelial dysfunction and vascular disease - a 30th anniversary update. Acta Physiol (Oxf). 2017;219(1):22-96.

41

13. Zhou Y, Luo W, Zhang Y, Li H, Huang D, Liu B. Cyclo-oxygenase-1 or -2mediated metabolism of arachidonic acid in endothelium-dependent contraction of mouse arteries. Exp Physiol. 2013;98(7):1225-1234.

14. Camacho M, Lopez-Belmonte J, Vila L. Rate of vasoconstrictor prostanoids released by endothelial cells depends on cyclooxygenase-2 expression and prostaglandin I synthase activity. Circ Res. 1998;83(4):353-365.

15. Samuelsson B, Goldyne M, Granstrom E, Hamberg M, Hammarstrom S, Malmsten C. Prostaglandins and thromboxanes. Annu Rev Biochem. 1978;47:997-1029.

16. Smith WL, DeWitt DL, Garavito RM. Cyclooxygenases: structural, cellular, and molecular biology. Annu Rev Biochem. 2000;69:145-182.

17. Koller A, Sun D, Kaley G. Role of shear stress and endothelial prostaglandins in flow- and viscosity-induced dilation of arterioles in vitro. Circ Res. 1993;72(6):1276-1284.

18. Duffy SJ, Tran BT, New G, Tudball RN, Esler MD, Harper RW, Meredith IT. Continuous release of vasodilator prostanoids contributes to regulation of resting forearm blood flow in humans. Am J Physiol. 1998;274(4):H1174-1183.

19. Feletou M, Cohen RA, Vanhoutte PM, Verbeuren TJ. TP receptors and oxidative stress hand in hand from endothelial dysfunction to atherosclerosis. Adv Pharmacol. 2010;60:85-106.

20. Shimokawa H. 2014 Williams Harvey Lecture: importance of coronary vasomotion abnormalities-from bench to bedside. Eur Heart J. 2014;35(45):3180-3193.

21. Shimokawa H, Yasutake H, Fujii K, Owada MK, Nakaike R, Fukumoto Y, Takayanagi T, Nagao T, Egashira K, Fujishima M, Takeshita A. The importance of the hyperpolarizing mechanism increases as the vessel size decreases in endothelium-dependent relaxations in rat mesenteric circulation. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 1996;28(5):703-711.

22. Urakami-Harasawa L, Shimokawa H, Nakashima M, Egashira K, Takeshita A. Importance of endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor in human arteries. J Clin Invest. 1997;100(11):2793-2799.

23. Yanagisawa M, Kurihara H, Kimura S, Tomobe Y, Kobayashi M, Mitsui Y, Yazaki Y, Goto K, Masaki T. A novel potent vasoconstrictor peptide produced by vascular endothelial cells. Nature. 1988;332(6163):411-415.

42

24. Bohm F, Pernow J. The importance of endothelin-1 for vascular dysfunction in cardiovascular disease. Cardiovasc Res. 2007;76(1):8-18.

25. Rubanyi GM, Polokoff MA. Endothelins: molecular biology, biochemistry, pharmacology, physiology, and pathophysiology. Pharmacological reviews. 1994;46(3):325-415.

26. D'Orleans-Juste P, Labonte J, Bkaily G, Choufani S, Plante M, Honore JC. Function of the endothelin(B) receptor in cardiovascular physiology and pathophysiology. Pharmacol Ther. 2002;95(3):221-238.

27. Xu S, Ilyas I, Little PJ, Li H, Kamato D, Zheng X, Luo S, Li Z, Liu P, Han J, Harding IC, Ebong EE, Cameron SJ, Stewart AG, Weng J. Endothelial Dysfunction in Atherosclerotic Cardiovascular Diseases and Beyond: From Mechanism to Pharmacotherapies. Pharmacological reviews. 2021;73(3):924-967.

28. Mundi S, Massaro M, Scoditti E, Carluccio MA, van Hinsbergh VWM, Iruela-Arispe ML, De Caterina R. Endothelial permeability, LDL deposition, and cardiovascular risk factors-a review. Cardiovasc Res. 2018;114(1):35-52.

29. Leung SW, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization: age, gender and blood pressure, do they matter? Acta Physiol (Oxf). 2017;219(1):108-123.

30. Wang L, Cheng CK, Yi M, Lui KO, Huang Y. Targeting endothelial dysfunction and inflammation. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 2022;168:58-67.

31. Janaszak-Jasiecka A, Ploska A, Wieronska JM, Dobrucki LW, Kalinowski L. Endothelial dysfunction due to eNOS uncoupling: molecular mechanisms as potential therapeutic targets. Cell Mol Biol Lett. 2023;28(1):21.

32. Lee Y, Im E. Regulation of miRNAs by Natural Antioxidants in Cardiovascular Diseases: Focus on SIRT1 and eNOS. Antioxidants (Basel). 2021;10(3).

33. Drummond GR, Sobey CG. Endothelial NADPH oxidases: which NOX to target in vascular disease? Trends Endocrinol Metab. 2014;25(9):452-463.

34. Ning RB, Zhu J, Chai DJ, Xu CS, Xie H, Lin XY, Zeng JZ, Lin JX. RXR agonists inhibit high glucose-induced upregulation of inflammation by suppressing activation of the NADPH oxidase-nuclear factor-kappaB pathway in human endothelial cells. Genet Mol Res. 2013;12(4):6692-6707.

35. Sorescu GP, Song H, Tressel SL, Hwang J, Dikalov S, Smith DA, Boyd NL, Platt MO, Lassegue B, Griendling KK, Jo H. Bone morphogenic protein 4 produced in

endothelial cells by oscillatory shear stress induces monocyte adhesion by stimulating reactive oxygen species production from a nox1-based NADPH oxidase. Circ Res. 2004;95(8):773-779.

36. Pacher P, Beckman JS, Liaudet L. Nitric oxide and peroxynitrite in health and disease. Physiol Rev. 2007;87(1):315-424.

37. Tsutsui H, Kinugawa S, Matsushima S. Oxidative stress and heart failure. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2011;301(6):H2181-2190.

38. Milstien S, Katusic Z. Oxidation of tetrahydrobiopterin by peroxynitrite: implications for vascular endothelial function. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1999;263(3):681-684.

39. Bendall JK, Douglas G, McNeill E, Channon KM, Crabtree MJ. Tetrahydrobiopterin in cardiovascular health and disease. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2014;20(18):3040-3077.

40. Virmani R, Kolodgie FD, Burke AP, Farb A, Schwartz SM. Lessons from sudden coronary death: a comprehensive morphological classification scheme for atherosclerotic lesions. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2000;20(5):1262-1275.

41. Davignon J, Ganz P. Role of endothelial dysfunction in atherosclerosis. Circulation. 2004;109(23 Suppl 1):III27-32.

42. Steinberg D. The LDL modification hypothesis of atherogenesis: an update. J Lipid Res. 2009;50 Suppl(Suppl):S376-381.

43. Ross R. Atherosclerosis--an inflammatory disease. N Engl J Med. 1999;340(2):115-126.

44. RG IJ, de Jongh RT, Beijk MA, van Weissenbruch MM, Delemarre-van de Waal HA, Serne EH, Stehouwer CD. Individuals at increased coronary heart disease risk are characterized by an impaired microvascular function in skin. Eur J Clin Invest. 2003;33(7):536-542.

45. Suwaidi JA, Hamasaki S, Higano ST, Nishimura RA, Holmes DR, Jr., Lerman A. Long-term follow-up of patients with mild coronary artery disease and endothelial dysfunction. Circulation. 2000;101(9):948-954.

46. Halcox JP, Schenke WH, Zalos G, Mincemoyer R, Prasad A, Waclawiw MA, Nour KR, Quyyumi AA. Prognostic value of coronary vascular endothelial dysfunction. Circulation. 2002;106(6):653-658.

47. Mancini GB. Vascular structure versus function: is endothelial dysfunction of independent prognostic importance or not? J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;43(4):624-628.

48. Garcia Soriano F, Virag L, Jagtap P, Szabo E, Mabley JG, Liaudet L, Marton A, Hoyt DG, Murthy KG, Salzman AL, Southan GJ, Szabo C. Diabetic endothelial dysfunction: the role of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase activation. Nat Med. 2001;7(1):108-113.

49. Knapp M, Tu X, Wu R. Vascular endothelial dysfunction, a major mediator in diabetic cardiomyopathy. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2019;40(1):1-8.

50. Avogaro A, Albiero M, Menegazzo L, de Kreutzenberg S, Fadini GP. Endothelial dysfunction in diabetes: the role of reparatory mechanisms. Diabetes Care. 2011;34 Suppl 2(Suppl 2):S285-290.

51. Ye J, Li L, Wang M, Ma Q, Tian Y, Zhang Q, Liu J, Li B, Zhang B, Liu H, Sun G. Diabetes Mellitus Promotes the Development of Atherosclerosis: The Role of NLRP3.Front Immunol. 2022;13:900254.

52. Virdis A, Bacca A, Colucci R, Duranti E, Fornai M, Materazzi G, Ippolito C, Bernardini N, Blandizzi C, Bernini G, Taddei S. Endothelial dysfunction in small arteries of essential hypertensive patients: role of cyclooxygenase-2 in oxidative stress generation. Hypertension. 2013;62(2):337-344.

53. Liu L, Liu J, Wong WT, Tian XY, Lau CW, Wang YX, Xu G, Pu Y, Zhu Z, Xu A, Lam KS, Chen ZY, Ng CF, Yao X, Huang Y. Dipeptidyl peptidase 4 inhibitor sitagliptin protects endothelial function in hypertension through a glucagon-like peptide 1-dependent mechanism. Hypertension. 2012;60(3):833-841.

54. Law SH, Chan ML, Marathe GK, Parveen F, Chen CH, Ke LY. An Updated Review of Lysophosphatidylcholine Metabolism in Human Diseases. Int J Mol Sci. 2019;20(5):1149.

55. Stubiger G, Aldover-Macasaet E, Bicker W, Sobal G, Willfort-Ehringer A, Pock K, Bochkov V, Widhalm K, Belgacem O. Targeted profiling of atherogenic phospholipids in human plasma and lipoproteins of hyperlipidemic patients using MALDI-QIT-TOF-MS/MS. Atherosclerosis. 2012;224(1):177-186.

56. Matsumoto T, Kobayashi T, Kamata K. Role of lysophosphatidylcholine (LPC) in atherosclerosis. Curr Med Chem. 2007;14(30):3209-3220.

57. Fuchs B, Muller K, Paasch U, Schiller J. Lysophospholipids: potential markers of diseases and infertility? Mini Rev Med Chem. 2012;12(1):74-86.

58. Fuchs B, Schiller J. Lysophospholipids: their generation, physiological role and detection. Are they important disease markers? Mini Rev Med Chem. 2009;9(3):368-378.

59. Rousset X, Vaisman B, Amar M, Sethi AA, Remaley AT. Lecithin: cholesterol acyltransferase--from biochemistry to role in cardiovascular disease. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes. 2009;16(2):163-171.

60. Kougias P, Chai H, Lin PH, Lumsden AB, Yao Q, Chen C. Lysophosphatidylcholine and secretory phospholipase A2 in vascular disease: mediators of endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis. Med Sci Monit. 2006;12(1):Ra5-16.

61. Subbaiah PV, Liu M. Comparative studies on the substrate specificity of lecithin:cholesterol acyltransferase towards the molecular species of phosphatidylcholine in the plasma of 14 vertebrates. Journal of Lipid Research. 1996;37(1):113-122.

62. Gauster M, Rechberger G, Sovic A, Hörl G, Steyrer E, Sattler W, Frank S. Endothelial lipase releases saturated and unsaturated fatty acids of high density lipoprotein phosphatidylcholine. J Lipid Res. 2005;46(7):1517-1525.

63. Santamarina-Fojo S, González-Navarro H, Freeman L, Wagner E, Nong Z. Hepatic lipase, lipoprotein metabolism, and atherogenesis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2004;24(10):1750-1754.

64. Knuplez E, Marsche G. An Updated Review of Pro- and Anti-Inflammatory Properties of Plasma Lysophosphatidylcholines in the Vascular System. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(12).

65. Ojala PJ, Hirvonen TE, Hermansson M, Somerharju P, Parkkinen J. Acyl chaindependent effect of lysophosphatidylcholine on human neutrophils. Journal of leukocyte biology. 2007;82(6):1501-1509.

66. Zhao Z, Xiao Y, Elson P, Tan H, Plummer SJ, Berk M, Aung PP, Lavery IC, Achkar JP, Li L, Casey G, Xu Y. Plasma lysophosphatidylcholine levels: potential biomarkers for colorectal cancer. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2007;25(19):2696-2701.

67. Switzer S, Eder HA. Transport of lysolecithin by albumin in human and rat plasma. J Lipid Res. 1965;6(4):506-511.

68. Tokumura A, Majima E, Kariya Y, Tominaga K, Kogure K, Yasuda K, Fukuzawa K. Identification of human plasma lysophospholipase D, a lysophosphatidic acidproducing enzyme, as autotaxin, a multifunctional phosphodiesterase. J Biol Chem. 2002;277(42):39436-39442.

69. Ruisanchez E, Dancs P, Kerek M, Nemeth T, Farago B, Balogh A, Patil R, Jennings BL, Liliom K, Malik KU, Smrcka AV, Tigyi G, Benyo Z. Lysophosphatidic acid induces vasodilation mediated by LPA1 receptors, phospholipase C, and endothelial nitric oxide synthase. FASEB J. 2014;28(2):880-890.

70. Dancs PT, Ruisanchez E, Balogh A, Panta CR, Miklos Z, Nusing RM, Aoki J, Chun J, Offermanns S, Tigyi G, Benyo Z. LPA(1) receptor-mediated thromboxane A(2) release is responsible for lysophosphatidic acid-induced vascular smooth muscle contraction. FASEB J. 2017;31(4):1547-1555.

71. Zhao Y, Hasse S, Zhao C, Bourgoin SG. Targeting the autotaxin -Lysophosphatidic acid receptor axis in cardiovascular diseases. Biochem Pharmacol. 2019;164:74-81.

72. Moolenaar WH, Perrakis A. Insights into autotaxin: how to produce and present a lipid mediator. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2011;12(10):674-679.

73. Steinbrecher UP, Parthasarathy S, Leake DS, Witztum JL, Steinberg D. Modification of low density lipoprotein by endothelial cells involves lipid peroxidation and degradation of low density lipoprotein phospholipids. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1984;81(12):3883-3887.

74. Yokoyama M, Hirata K, Miyake R, Akita H, Ishikawa Y, Fukuzaki H. Lysophosphatidylcholine: essential role in the inhibition of endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation by oxidized low density lipoprotein. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1990;168(1):301-308.

75. Kozina A, Opresnik S, Wong MS, Hallstrom S, Graier WF, Malli R, Schroder K,
Schmidt K, Frank S. Oleoyl-lysophosphatidylcholine limits endothelial nitric oxide
bioavailability by induction of reactive oxygen species. PLoS One. 2014;9(11):e113443.
76. Dias MTS, Aguilar EC, Campos GP, do Couto NF, Capettini L, Braga WF,

Andrade LO, Alvarez-Leite J. Butyrate inhibits LPC-induced endothelial dysfunction by regulating nNOS-produced NO and ROS production. Nitric Oxide. 2023;138-139:42-50.

77. Campos-Mota GP, Navia-Pelaez JM, Araujo-Souza JC, Stergiopulos N, Capettini LSA. Role of ERK1/2 activation and nNOS uncoupling on endothelial dysfunction induced by lysophosphatidylcholine. Atherosclerosis. 2017;258:108-118.

78. da Silva JF, Alves JV, Silva-Neto JA, Costa RM, Neves KB, Alves-Lopes R, Carmargo LL, Rios FJ, Montezano AC, Touyz RM, Tostes RC. Lysophosphatidylcholine induces oxidative stress in human endothelial cells via NOX5 activation - implications in atherosclerosis. Clin Sci (Lond). 2021;135(15):1845-1858.

79. Costa ED, Rezende BA, Cortes SF, Lemos VS. Neuronal Nitric Oxide Synthase in Vascular Physiology and Diseases. Front Physiol. 2016;7:206.

80. Nangle MR, Cotter MA, Cameron NE. An in vitro investigation of aorta and corpus cavernosum from eNOS and nNOS gene-deficient mice. Pflugers Arch. 2004;448(2):139-145.

81. Stoll LL, Oskarsson HJ, Spector AA. Interaction of lysophosphatidylcholine with aortic endothelial cells. Am J Physiol. 1992;262(6 Pt 2):H1853-1860.

82. Rikitake Y, Hirata K, Kawashima S, Takeuchi S, Shimokawa Y, Kojima Y, Inoue N, Yokoyama M. Signaling mechanism underlying COX-2 induction by lysophosphatidylcholine. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2001;281(5):1291-1297.

83. Leung YM, Xion Y, Ou YJ, Kwan CY. Perturbation by lysophosphatidylcholine of membrane permeability in cultured vascular smooth muscle and endothelial cells. Life Sci. 1998;63(11):965-973.

84. Witte ON, Kabarowski JH, Xu Y, Le LQ, Zhu K. Retraction. Science. 2005;307(5707):206.

85. Zhu K, Baudhuin LM, Hong G, Williams FS, Cristina KL, Kabarowski JH, Witte ON, Xu Y. Sphingosylphosphorylcholine and lysophosphatidylcholine are ligands for the G protein-coupled receptor GPR4. J Biol Chem. 2001;276(44):41325-41335.

86. Murohara T, Kugiyama K, Ohgushi M, Sugiyama S, Ohta Y, Yasue H. LPC in oxidized LDL elicits vasocontraction and inhibits endothelium- dependent relaxation. Am J Physiol. 1994;267(6 Pt 2):H2441-2449.

87. Galle J, Mameghani A, Bolz SS, Gambaryan S, Gorg M, Quaschning T, Raff U, Barth H, Seibold S, Wanner C, Pohl U. Oxidized LDL and its compound lysophosphatidylcholine potentiate AngII-induced vasoconstriction by stimulation of RhoA. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2003;14(6):1471-1479.

88. Bao L, Qi J, Wang YW, Xi Q, Tserennadmid T, Zhao PF, Qi J, Damirin A. The atherogenic actions of LPC on vascular smooth muscle cells and its LPA receptor mediated mechanism. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2018;503(3):1911-1918.

89. Chen L, Zhang J, Deng X, Liu Y, Yang X, Wu Q, Yu C. Lysophosphatidic acid directly induces macrophage-derived foam cell formation by blocking the expression of SRBI. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2017;491(3):587-594.

90. Akira T, Kengo H, Kenji F, Hiroaki T. Involvement of lysophospholipase D in the production of lysophosphatidic acid in rat plasma. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Lipids and Lipid Metabolism. 1986;875(1):31-38.

91. Borza R, Salgado-Polo F, Moolenaar WH, Perrakis A. Structure and function of the ecto-nucleotide pyrophosphatase/phosphodiesterase (ENPP) family: Tidying up diversity. J Biol Chem. 2022;298(2):101526.

92. van Meeteren LA, Ruurs P, Stortelers C, Bouwman P, van Rooijen MA, Pradere JP, Pettit TR, Wakelam MJ, Saulnier-Blache JS, Mummery CL, Moolenaar WH, Jonkers J. Autotaxin, a secreted lysophospholipase D, is essential for blood vessel formation during development. Mol Cell Biol. 2006;26(13):5015-5022.

93. Tanaka M, Okudaira S, Kishi Y, Ohkawa R, Iseki S, Ota M, Noji S, Yatomi Y, Aoki J, Arai H. Autotaxin stabilizes blood vessels and is required for embryonic vasculature by producing lysophosphatidic acid. J Biol Chem. 2006;281(35):25822-25830.

94. Yukiura H, Hama K, Nakanaga K, Tanaka M, Asaoka Y, Okudaira S, Arima N, Inoue A, Hashimoto T, Arai H, Kawahara A, Nishina H, Aoki J. Autotaxin regulates vascular development via multiple lysophosphatidic acid (LPA) receptors in zebrafish. J Biol Chem. 2011;286(51):43972-43983.

95. Stracke ML, Krutzsch HC, Unsworth EJ, Arestad A, Cioce V, Schiffmann E, Liotta LA. Identification, purification, and partial sequence analysis of autotaxin, a novel motility-stimulating protein. J Biol Chem. 1992;267(4):2524-2529.

96. Benesch MGK, Tang X, Brindley DN. Autotaxin and Breast Cancer: Towards Overcoming Treatment Barriers and Sequelae. Cancers (Basel). 2020;12(2).

97. Yang Y, Mou L, Liu N, Tsao MS. Autotaxin expression in non-small-cell lung cancer. American journal of respiratory cell and molecular biology. 1999;21(2):216-222.

98. Karshovska E, Mohibullah R, Zhu M, Zahedi F, Thomas D, Magkrioti C, Geissler C, Megens RTA, Bianchini M, Nazari-Jahantigh M, Ferreiros N, Aidinis V, Schober A. Endothelial ENPP2 (Ectonucleotide Pyrophosphatase/Phosphodiesterase 2) Increases Atherosclerosis in Female and Male Mice. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2022;42(8):1023-1036.

99. Smyth SS, Mueller P, Yang F, Brandon JA, Morris AJ. Arguing the case for the autotaxin-lysophosphatidic acid-lipid phosphate phosphatase 3-signaling nexus in the development and complications of atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2014;34(3):479-486.

100. Kanda H, Newton R, Klein R, Morita Y, Gunn MD, Rosen SD. Autotaxin, an ectoenzyme that produces lysophosphatidic acid, promotes the entry of lymphocytes into secondary lymphoid organs. Nature immunology. 2008;9(4):415-423.

101. Hausmann J, Kamtekar S, Christodoulou E, Day JE, Wu T, Fulkerson Z, Albers HM, van Meeteren LA, Houben AJ, van Zeijl L, Jansen S, Andries M, Hall T, Pegg LE, Benson TE, Kasiem M, Harlos K, Kooi CW, Smyth SS, Ovaa H, Bollen M, Morris AJ, Moolenaar WH, Perrakis A. Structural basis of substrate discrimination and integrin binding by autotaxin. Nature structural & molecular biology. 2011;18(2):198-204.

102. Salgado-Polo F, Perrakis A. The Structural Binding Mode of the Four Autotaxin Inhibitor Types that Differentially Affect Catalytic and Non-Catalytic Functions. Cancers (Basel). 2019;11(10).

103. Aoki J, Taira A, Takanezawa Y, Kishi Y, Hama K, Kishimoto T, Mizuno K, Saku K, Taguchi R, Arai H. Serum lysophosphatidic acid is produced through diverse phospholipase pathways. J Biol Chem. 2002;277(50):48737-48744.

104. Tokumura A, Nishioka Y, Yoshimoto O, Shinomiya J, Fukuzawa K. Substrate specificity of lysophospholipase D which produces bioactive lysophosphatidic acids in rat plasma. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1999;1437(2):235-245.

105. Clark JM, Salgado-Polo F, Macdonald SJF, Barrett TN, Perrakis A, Jamieson C. Structure-Based Design of a Novel Class of Autotaxin Inhibitors Based on Endogenous Allosteric Modulators. J Med Chem. 2022;65(8):6338-6351.

106. Salgado-Polo F, Fish A, Matsoukas MT, Heidebrecht T, Keune WJ, Perrakis A. Lysophosphatidic acid produced by autotaxin acts as an allosteric modulator of its catalytic efficiency. J Biol Chem. 2018;293(37):14312-14327.

107. Desroy N, Housseman C, Bock X, Joncour A, Bienvenu N, Cherel L, Labeguere V, Rondet E, Peixoto C, Grassot JM, Picolet O, Annoot D, Triballeau N, Monjardet A, Wakselman E, Roncoroni V, Le Tallec S, Blanque R, Cottereaux C, Vandervoort N, Christophe T, Mollat P, Lamers M, Auberval M, Hrvacic B, Ralic J, Oste L, van der Aar E, Brys R, Heckmann B. Discovery of 2-[[2-Ethyl-6-[4-[2-(3-hydroxyazetidin-1-yl)-2-oxoethyl]piperazin-1-yl]-8-methylimidazo[1,2-a]pyridin-3-yl]methylamino]-4-(4-fluorophenyl)thiazole-5-carbonitrile (GLPG1690), a First-in-Class Autotaxin Inhibitor Undergoing Clinical Evaluation for the Treatment of Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis. J Med Chem. 2017;60(9):3580-3590.

108. Maher TM, Ford P, Brown KK, Costabel U, Cottin V, Danoff SK, Groenveld I, Helmer E, Jenkins RG, Milner J, Molenberghs G, Penninckx B, Randall MJ, Van Den Blink B, Fieuw A, Vandenrijn C, Rocak S, Seghers I, Shao L, Taneja A, Jentsch G, Watkins TR, Wuyts WA, Kreuter M, Verbruggen N, Prasad N, Wijsenbeek MS. Ziritaxestat, a Novel Autotaxin Inhibitor, and Lung Function in Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis: The ISABELA 1 and 2 Randomized Clinical Trials. Jama. 2023;329(18):1567-1578.

109. Sano T, Baker D, Virag T, Wada A, Yatomi Y, Kobayashi T, Igarashi Y, Tigyi G. Multiple mechanisms linked to platelet activation result in lysophosphatidic acid and sphingosine 1-phosphate generation in blood. J Biol Chem. 2002;277(24):21197-21206.

110. Hosogaya S, Yatomi Y, Nakamura K, Ohkawa R, Okubo S, Yokota H, Ohta M, Yamazaki H, Koike T, Ozaki Y. Measurement of plasma lysophosphatidic acid concentration in healthy subjects: strong correlation with lysophospholipase D activity. Annals of clinical biochemistry. 2008;45(Pt 4):364-368.

111. Tang X, Benesch MG, Brindley DN. Lipid phosphate phosphatases and their roles in mammalian physiology and pathology. J Lipid Res. 2015;56(11):2048-2060.

112. Geraldo LHM, Spohr T, Amaral RFD, Fonseca A, Garcia C, Mendes FA, Freitas C, dosSantos MF, Lima FRS. Role of lysophosphatidic acid and its receptors in health and disease: novel therapeutic strategies. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2021;6(1):45.

113. Yung YC, Stoddard NC, Chun J. LPA receptor signaling: pharmacology, physiology, and pathophysiology. J Lipid Res. 2014;55(7):1192-1214.

114. McIntyre TM, Pontsler AV, Silva AR, St Hilaire A, Xu Y, Hinshaw JC, Zimmerman GA, Hama K, Aoki J, Arai H, Prestwich GD. Identification of an

intracellular receptor for lysophosphatidic acid (LPA): LPA is a transcellular PPARgamma agonist. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003;100(1):131-136.

115. Hernandez-Araiza I, Morales-Lazaro SL, Canul-Sanchez JA, Islas LD, Rosenbaum T. Role of lysophosphatidic acid in ion channel function and disease. J Neurophysiol. 2018;120(3):1198-1211.

116. Benitez-Angeles M, Romero AEL, Llorente I, Hernandez-Araiza I, Vergara-Jaque A, Real FH, Gutierrez Castaneda OE, Arciniega M, Morales-Buenrostro LE, Torres-Quiroz F, Garcia-Villegas R, Tovar YRLB, Liedtke WB, Islas LD, Rosenbaum T. Modes of action of lysophospholipids as endogenous activators of the TRPV4 ion channel. J Physiol. 2023;601(9):1655-1673.

117. Nieto-Posadas A, Picazo-Juarez G, Llorente I, Jara-Oseguera A, Morales-Lazaro S, Escalante-Alcalde D, Islas LD, Rosenbaum T. Lysophosphatidic acid directly activates TRPV1 through a C-terminal binding site. Nature chemical biology. 2011;8(1):78-85.

118. Dacheux MA, Norman DD, Tigyi GJ, Lee SC. Emerging roles of lysophosphatidic acid receptor subtype 5 (LPAR5) in inflammatory diseases and cancer. Pharmacol Ther. 2023;245:108414.

119. Tokumura A, Fukuzawa K, Akamatsu Y, Yamada S, Suzuki T, Tsukatani H. Identification of vasopressor phospholipid in crude soybean lecithin. Lipids. 1978;13(7):468-472.

120. Tokumura A, Fukuzawa K, Tsukatani H. Effects of synthetic and natural lysophosphatidic acids on the arterial blood pressure of different animal species. Lipids. 1978;13(8):572-574.

121. Kou R, Igarashi J, Michel T. Lysophosphatidic acid and receptor-mediated activation of endothelial nitric-oxide synthase. Biochemistry. 2002;41(15):4982-4988.

122. Chen H, Montagnani M, Funahashi T, Shimomura I, Quon MJ. Adiponectin stimulates production of nitric oxide in vascular endothelial cells. J Biol Chem. 2003;278(45):45021-45026.

123. Kano K, Matsumoto H, Inoue A, Yukiura H, Kanai M, Chun J, Ishii S, Shimizu T, Aoki J. Molecular mechanism of lysophosphatidic acid-induced hypertensive response. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):2662.

52

124. Phan TX, Ton HT, Gulyas H, Porszasz R, Toth A, Russo R, Kay MW, Sahibzada N, Ahern GP. TRPV1 expressed throughout the arterial circulation regulates vasoconstriction and blood pressure. J Physiol. 2020;598(24):5639-5659.

125. Zhou Z, Subramanian P, Sevilmis G, Globke B, Soehnlein O, Karshovska E, Megens R, Heyll K, Chun J, Saulnier-Blache JS, Reinholz M, van Zandvoort M, Weber C, Schober A. Lipoprotein-derived lysophosphatidic acid promotes atherosclerosis by releasing CXCL1 from the endothelium. Cell Metab. 2011;13(5):592-600.

126. Schober A, Siess W. Lysophosphatidic acid in atherosclerotic diseases. Br J Pharmacol. 2012;167(3):465-482.

127. Tager AM, LaCamera P, Shea BS, Campanella GS, Selman M, Zhao Z, Polosukhin V, Wain J, Karimi-Shah BA, Kim ND, Hart WK, Pardo A, Blackwell TS, Xu Y, Chun J, Luster AD. The lysophosphatidic acid receptor LPA1 links pulmonary fibrosis to lung injury by mediating fibroblast recruitment and vascular leak. Nat Med. 2008;14(1):45-54.

128. Rizza C, Leitinger N, Yue J, Fischer DJ, Wang DA, Shih PT, Lee H, Tigyi G, Berliner JA. Lysophosphatidic acid as a regulator of endothelial/leukocyte interaction. Laboratory investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology. 1999;79(10):1227-1235.

129. Yang L, Kraemer M, Fang XF, Angel PM, Drake RR, Morris AJ, Smyth SS. LPA receptor 4 deficiency attenuates experimental atherosclerosis. J Lipid Res. 2019;60(5):972-980.

130. Simon MF, Chap H, Douste-Blazy L. Human platelet aggregation induced by 1alkyl-lysophosphatidic acid and its analogs: a new group of phospholipid mediators? Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1982;108(4):1743-1750.

131. Khandoga AL, Pandey D, Welsch U, Brandl R, Siess W. GPR92/LPA₅ lysophosphatidate receptor mediates megakaryocytic cell shape change induced by human atherosclerotic plaques. Cardiovasc Res. 2011;90(1):157-164.

132. Horvath B, Orsy P, Benyo Z. Endothelial NOS-mediated relaxations of isolated thoracic aorta of the C57BL/6J mouse: a methodological study. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2005;45(3):225-231.

133. Untergasser A, Cutcutache I, Koressaar T, Ye J, Faircloth BC, Remm M, RozenSG. Primer3--new capabilities and interfaces. Nucleic Acids Res. 2012;40(15):e115.

134. Ye J, Coulouris G, Zaretskaya I, Cutcutache I, Rozen S, Madden TL. Primer-BLAST: a tool to design target-specific primers for polymerase chain reaction. BMC Bioinformatics. 2012;13:134.

135. Pfaffl MW. A new mathematical model for relative quantification in real-time RT-PCR. Nucleic Acids Res. 2001;29(9):e45.

136. Janovicz A, Majer A, Kosztelnik M, Geiszt M, Chun J, Ishii S, Tigyi GJ, Benyó Z, Ruisanchez É. Autotaxin-lysophosphatidic acid receptor 5 axis evokes endothelial dysfunction via reactive oxygen species signaling. Experimental biology and medicine (Maywood, NJ). 2023:15353702231199081.

137. Dikalov S, Griendling KK, Harrison DG. Measurement of reactive oxygen species in cardiovascular studies. Hypertension. 2007;49(4):717-727.

138. Vance JE. Phospholipid synthesis and transport in mammalian cells. Traffic (Copenhagen, Denmark). 2015;16(1):1-18.

139. Henneberry AL, Wright MM, McMaster CR. The major sites of cellular phospholipid synthesis and molecular determinants of Fatty Acid and lipid head group specificity. Molecular biology of the cell. 2002;13(9):3148-3161.

140. Hojjati MR, Jiang XC. Rapid, specific, and sensitive measurements of plasma sphingomyelin and phosphatidylcholine. J Lipid Res. 2006;47(3):673-676.

141. Rao SP, Riederer M, Lechleitner M, Hermansson M, Desoye G, Hallstrom S, Graier WF, Frank S. Acyl chain-dependent effect of lysophosphatidylcholine on endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation. PLoS One. 2013;8(5):e65155.

142. Aasum E, Hafstad AD, Severson DL, Larsen TS. Age-dependent changes in metabolism, contractile function, and ischemic sensitivity in hearts from db/db mice. Diabetes. 2003;52(2):434-441.

143. Kobayashi K, Forte TM, Taniguchi S, Ishida BY, Oka K, Chan L. The db/db mouse, a model for diabetic dyslipidemia: molecular characterization and effects of Western diet feeding. Metabolism. 2000;49(1):22-31.

144. Sallam NA, Laher I. Redox Signaling and Regional Heterogeneity of Endothelial Dysfunction in db/db Mice. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(17).

145. Ruisanchez É, Janovicz A, Panta RC, Kiss L, Párkányi A, Straky Z, Korda D, Liliom K, Tigyi G, Benyó Z. Enhancement of Sphingomyelinase-Induced Endothelial

Nitric Oxide Synthase-Mediated Vasorelaxation in a Murine Model of Type 2 Diabetes. Int J Mol Sci. 2023;24(9).

146. Sorriento D, Iaccarino G. Inflammation and Cardiovascular Diseases: The Most Recent Findings. Int J Mol Sci. 2019;20(16).

147. Aiyar N, Disa J, Ao Z, Ju H, Nerurkar S, Willette RN, Macphee CH, Johns DG, Douglas SA. Lysophosphatidylcholine induces inflammatory activation of human coronary artery smooth muscle cells. Mol Cell Biochem. 2007;295(1-2):113-120.

148. Qin X, Qiu C, Zhao L. Lysophosphatidylcholine perpetuates macrophage polarization toward classically activated phenotype in inflammation. Cell Immunol. 2014;289(1-2):185-190.

149. Kume N, Cybulsky MI, Gimbrone MA, Jr. Lysophosphatidylcholine, a component of atherogenic lipoproteins, induces mononuclear leukocyte adhesion molecules in cultured human and rabbit arterial endothelial cells. J Clin Invest. 1992;90(3):1138-1144.

150. Lin CI, Chen CN, Lin PW, Chang KJ, Hsieh FJ, Lee H. Lysophosphatidic acid regulates inflammation-related genes in human endothelial cells through LPA1 and LPA3. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2007;363(4):1001-1008.

151. Hao F, Zhang F, Wu DD, An D, Shi J, Li G, Xu X, Cui MZ. Lysophosphatidic acid-induced vascular neointimal formation in mouse carotid arteries is mediated by the matricellular protein CCN1/Cyr61. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2016;311(6):C975-C984.

152. Chen C, Ochoa LN, Kagan A, Chai H, Liang Z, Lin PH, Yao Q. Lysophosphatidic acid causes endothelial dysfunction in porcine coronary arteries and human coronary artery endothelial cells. Atherosclerosis. 2012;222(1):74-83.

153. Kotarsky K, Boketoft A, Bristulf J, Nilsson NE, Norberg A, Hansson S, Owman C, Sillard R, Leeb-Lundberg LM, Olde B. Lysophosphatidic acid binds to and activates GPR92, a G protein-coupled receptor highly expressed in gastrointestinal lymphocytes. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2006;318(2):619-628.

154. Lee CW, Rivera R, Gardell S, Dubin AE, Chun J. GPR92 as a new G12/13- and Gq-coupled lysophosphatidic acid receptor that increases cAMP, LPA5. J Biol Chem. 2006;281(33):23589-23597.

155. Yanagida K, Kurikawa Y, Shimizu T, Ishii S. Current progress in non-Edg family LPA receptor research. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2013;1831(1):33-41.

156. Mathew D, Kremer KN, Strauch P, Tigyi G, Pelanda R, Torres RM. LPA(5) Is an Inhibitory Receptor That Suppresses CD8 T-Cell Cytotoxic Function via Disruption of Early TCR Signaling. Front Immunol. 2019;10:1159.

157. Ohuchi H, Hamada A, Matsuda H, Takagi A, Tanaka M, Aoki J, Arai H, Noji S. Expression patterns of the lysophospholipid receptor genes during mouse early development. Dev Dyn. 2008;237(11):3280-3294.

158. Lin ME, Rivera RR, Chun J. Targeted deletion of LPA5 identifies novel roles for lysophosphatidic acid signaling in development of neuropathic pain. J Biol Chem. 2012;287(21):17608-17617.

159. Joshi L, Plastira I, Bernhart E, Reicher H, Triebl A, Köfeler HC, Sattler W. Inhibition of Autotaxin and Lysophosphatidic Acid Receptor 5 Attenuates Neuroinflammation in LPS-Activated BV-2 Microglia and a Mouse Endotoxemia Model. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2021;22(16).

160. Aldi S, Matic LP, Hamm G, van Keulen D, Tempel D, Holmstrom K, Szwajda A, Nielsen BS, Emilsson V, Ait-Belkacem R, Lengquist M, Paulsson-Berne G, Eriksson P, Lindeman JHN, Gool AJ, Stauber J, Hedin U, Hurt-Camejo E. Integrated Human Evaluation of the Lysophosphatidic Acid Pathway as a Novel Therapeutic Target in Atherosclerosis. Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev. 2018;10:17-28.

161. Simonsen U, Christensen FH, Buus NH. The effect of tempol on endotheliumdependent vasodilatation and blood pressure. Pharmacol Ther. 2009;122(2):109-124.

162. Beckman JS, Minor RL, Jr., White CW, Repine JE, Rosen GM, Freeman BA. Superoxide dismutase and catalase conjugated to polyethylene glycol increases endothelial enzyme activity and oxidant resistance. J Biol Chem. 1988;263(14):6884-6892.

163. Manea SA, Constantin A, Manda G, Sasson S, Manea A. Regulation of Nox enzymes expression in vascular pathophysiology: Focusing on transcription factors and epigenetic mechanisms. Redox Biol. 2015;5:358-366.

164. Lin CC, Lin CE, Lin YC, Ju TK, Huang YL, Lee MS, Chen JH, Lee H. Lysophosphatidic acid induces reactive oxygen species generation by activating protein kinase C in PC-3 human prostate cancer cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2013;440(4):564-569.

165. Plastira I, Bernhart E, Goeritzer M, Reicher H, Kumble VB, Kogelnik N, Wintersperger A, Hammer A, Schlager S, Jandl K, Heinemann A, Kratky D, Malle E, Sattler W. 1-Oleyl-lysophosphatidic acid (LPA) promotes polarization of BV-2 and primary murine microglia towards an M1-like phenotype. J Neuroinflammation. 2016;13(1):205.

166. Plastira I, Bernhart E, Goeritzer M, DeVaney T, Reicher H, Hammer A, Lohberger B, Wintersperger A, Zucol B, Graier WF, Kratky D, Malle E, Sattler W. Lysophosphatidic acid via LPA-receptor 5/protein kinase D-dependent pathways induces a motile and pro-inflammatory microglial phenotype. J Neuroinflammation. 2017;14(1):253.

167. Kane JP, Pullinger CR, Goldfine ID, Malloy MJ. Dyslipidemia and diabetes mellitus: Role of lipoprotein species and interrelated pathways of lipid metabolism in diabetes mellitus. Curr Opin Pharmacol. 2021;61:21-27.

168. van der Veen JN, Kennelly JP, Wan S, Vance JE, Vance DE, Jacobs RL. The critical role of phosphatidylcholine and phosphatidylethanolamine metabolism in health and disease. Biochimica et biophysica acta Biomembranes. 2017;1859(9 Pt B):1558-1572.

169. Saito RF, Andrade LNS, Bustos SO, Chammas R. Phosphatidylcholine-Derived Lipid Mediators: The Crosstalk Between Cancer Cells and Immune Cells. Front Immunol. 2022;13:768606.

170. Iwase M, Sonoki K, Sasaki N, Ohdo S, Higuchi S, Hattori H, Iida M. Lysophosphatidylcholine contents in plasma LDL in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: relation with lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 and effects of simvastatin treatment. Atherosclerosis. 2008;196(2):931-936.

171. Barber MN, Risis S, Yang C, Meikle PJ, Staples M, Febbraio MA, Bruce CR. Plasma lysophosphatidylcholine levels are reduced in obesity and type 2 diabetes. PLoS One. 2012;7(7):e41456.

172. Knowlden S, Georas SN. The autotaxin-LPA axis emerges as a novel regulator of lymphocyte homing and inflammation. J Immunol. 2014;192(3):851-857.

173. D'Souza K, Kane DA, Touaibia M, Kershaw EE, Pulinilkunnil T, Kienesberger PC. Autotaxin Is Regulated by Glucose and Insulin in Adipocytes. Endocrinology. 2017;158(4):791-803.

174. Rancoule C, Dusaulcy R, Tréguer K, Grès S, Guigné C, Quilliot D, Valet P, Saulnier-Blache JS. Depot-specific regulation of autotaxin with obesity in human adipose tissue. Journal of physiology and biochemistry. 2012;68(4):635-644.

175. Rancoule C, Dusaulcy R, Tréguer K, Grès S, Attané C, Saulnier-Blache JS. Involvement of autotaxin/lysophosphatidic acid signaling in obesity and impaired glucose homeostasis. Biochimie. 2014;96:140-143.

176. Jose A, Kienesberger PC. Autotaxin-LPA-LPP3 Axis in Energy Metabolism and Metabolic Disease. Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(17).

9. Bibliography of the candidate's publications

Janovicz A, Majer A, Kosztelnik M, Geiszt M, Chun J, Ishii S, Tigyi GJ, Benyó Z, Ruisanchez É. Autotaxin–lysophosphatidic acid receptor 5 axis evokes endothelial dysfunction via reactive oxygen species signaling. Experimental Biology and Medicine. 2023;248(20):1887-1894. **IF: 3.2**

Ruisanchez É^{*}, **Janovicz A**^{*}, Panta RC, Kiss L, Párkányi A, Straky Z, Korda D, Liliom K, Tigyi G, Benyó Z. Enhancement of Sphingomyelinase-Induced Endothelial Nitric Oxide Synthase-Mediated Vasorelaxation in a Murine Model of Type 2 Diabetes. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2023 May 6;24(9):8375) **IF: 5.6**

*Contributed equally to this work.

10. Acknowledgments

I would like to express my gratitude to all those who contributed to the work presented in this thesis. I would like to thank my supervisors, Prof. Zoltán Benyó and Dr. Éva Ruisanchez for all their guidance throughout my PhD studies. I would like to thank my fellow PhD students and other colleagues at the Institute of Translational Medicine for their encouragement and technical support. I would also like to thank my loved ones for their continuous support during my PhD studies.